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SECOND MEETING ON THE CONDITION OF THE
BANKING SYSTEM

THURSDAY, MAY 25, 1978

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON BaNKING, HoUsING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10 a.m. in room 5302, Dirksen Senate Office
Building, Senator William Proxmire (chairman of the committee)
presiding.

Present: Senators Proxmire and Schmitt.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PROXMIRE

The CrHalRMAN. The committee will come to order. This morning
we hold our second meeting on the condition of the banking system.
We welcome Chairman Miller as the opening witness. As you know,
the then Chairman Burns of the Federal Reserve recommended last
year that this committee hold hearings once or twice each calendar
year on this subject. I am hopeful that we can work these hearings
into the committee’s schedule in the early spring and fall. It’s impor-
tant that the Congress and the public be fully informed of the con-
dition of the banking system.

A safe and sound banking system is essential to a well functioning
domestic and international economy. Banks must take risks in making
loans but they must prudently assess the risks they take. Managing a
bank without a prudent regard for risks leads to bank weaknesses
which inhibit bank services to the community.

The best safeguard is an adequately capitalized banking system
backed up by regulators who are not reluctant about using their
powers to abate unsafe or unsound banking practices.

When Chairman Burns testified he frankly admitted that banks
were not adequately capitalized and the system has further deterior-
ated, particularly among the largest banks, those with assests over
$5 billion. It seems to me that Chairman Burns suggested an 8-per-
cent ratio between capital and total assests as a rule of thumb, and on
December 31, 1976 national banks in the size category over $5 billion
had a capital to total asset ratio of 4.83 percent and total capital to
risk assests was 6.4 to 7 percent. As of 1977 these percentages had
worsened.

We are now 3 years into an economic recovery. Bank capital
ratios have improved only slightly since 1974. Now they appear to
be trending slightly down. I am concerned that the banking system

1)
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may not be rebounding as it should in this period of economic
recovery.

Other indicators give rise to a similar concern. According to the
FDIC classifications, insured problem banks increased from 280 with
$25 billion in assets at the end of 1975 to 301 banks with $74 billion
in assets at the end of 1976; 286 banks with $278 billion in assets at
the end of 1977, down slightly from 290 banks with assets of $190
billion in mid-year 1977. Classified assets as a percentage of capital
have not improved, whereas at the end of 1976 classified assets repre-
sented over 100 percent of capital of such banks, most recent data
shows for State member and national banks the percentage remains
high—improved slightly, from 96 to 81 percent respectively.

If the banking system does not recover sufficiently in this period
of recovery, what will be the consequences for the financial system
and the economy in the future? Is the regulatory system capable of
doing the job that needs to be done to insure a healthy banking
system? Are there significant legislative needs that the Congress
needs to address?

I hope we can have a fruitful discussion on these matters this
morning.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SCHMITT

Senator Scumrrr. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to have an oppor-
tunity to discuss the condition of the banking system with the dis-
tinguished witnesses here today.

The health of the banking system is dependent not only upon the
activities of the marketplace and the condition of the economy as a
whole, but very significantly upon the actions of the Federal Gov-
ernment, and particularly the Congress.

The recent committee action on electronic funds transfer legisla-
tion is a case in point. Although there is no record of abuse in this
area, the committee was called upon to act with urgency. Apparently,
after running out of other things to regulate, we must turn to prob-
lems that exist only in the minds of politicians. EFT is an extremely
complex, little known area, and although the committee had many
sessions devoted to considering this bill, T was left with the im-
pression that there is still a great deal about this subject that Con-
gress should know before enacting legislation that will result in
further regulation of the national banking system.

In particular, I am concerned with the absence of any cost-benefit
analysis of legislation such as this and its economic and judicial
impact on the country as a whole. I think we need a great deal more
information to deal with complex areas like this if Congress is to
avoid passing legislation as we have so often in the past, that is
going to cause more problems than it seeks to cure.

My major concern is that, in general, much Federal regulatory
activity takes place in a near-vacuum. While members of Congress
may be familiar with the basic provisions of legislation, once it is
passed, it is often forgotten, and the great task of issuing regula-
tions and enforcing them goes on in a hidden realm that is inaccessi-
ble to much of the public, and much of Congress as well. T am refer-
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ring, of course, to the bureaucracy. It is time for the costs of this
regulatory process to be brought out into the light where it can be
seen by all.

I have recently introduced a bill, S. 2011, the Regulatory Reduc-
tion and Congressional Control Act of 1978, which would require
major regulatory initiatives to be submitted to Congress, along with
economic, judicial and paperwork impact statements. These impact
statements for major regulations could then be reviewed by the
appropriate ccmmittee, and perhaps referred to the General Ac-
counting Office for a thorough analysis and impact modeling to de-
termine the overall, long-term effect on the economy and the public
of legislation passed by Congress.

For many legislators, I feel this could be a sobering experience
that may temper, somewhat, the prevailing sentiment in this body
to regulate every conceivable aspect of the economy.

Because this procedure for handling Federal regulations will
impact upon each of your institutions, I will provide you with copies
of this legislation, and will ask for your comments for the commit-
tee’s record.

The cost of regulating the American economy has been estimated
to be over $100 billion a year, according to a recent study for the
Joint Economic Committee by Dr. Murray Weidenbaum of Wash-
ington University. It is time for Congress to take notice of these
costs and to take them into account in considering legislation.

The CuamrmaN. Mr. Miller, welcome, and I look forward to your
testimony.

STATEMENT OF G. WILLIAM MILLER, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
RESERVE BOARD

Mr. MirLer. Thank you very much, Chairman Proxmire.

Governor Coldwell and I appreciate the opportunity to be here.
We have submitted testimony which T suggest be included in full in
the record. I would like to highlight——

The Cuaamrman. I would appreciate that. The statement will be
printed in full in the record and you may proceed any way you wish.

Mr. Mivier. Then perhaps I can hit a few highlights and move
on to a discussion which might be more interesting; I can respond
to your questions and interests, rather than try to take too much of
your time repeating what is already in the formal statement.

We do share with you the feeling that these are helpful hearings,
and we do believe it will. be helpful to continue this process. The
banking system is too important to our Nation to overlook the oppor-
tunity for a continuing dialog and discussion about its condition.

We are going to divide our presentation this morning into two
parts. I’d like to cover some of the broader issues and Governor
Coldwell will give you a more detailed report.

The first thing I would like to comment on is the changes that have
been taking place in the banking system—a few of the factors that are
influencing the banking industry and affecting its conditions.

One of these factors is, of course, the rapid development of multi-
national activities. The more interdependent world economy has led
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to more multi-national banking. U.S. banks have substantially ex-
panded their service offerings and have increased the number of
locations where they provide services.

Now, in one way, this can be a positive development because it
does open up new profit opportunities for U.S. banks which can
strengthen their capital ratios. It also permits a degree of diversity
which can reduce their risks. On the other hand, there can be some
negative aspects to this development, because in expanding into in-
ternational markets, banks are taking on new kinds of risks—cur-
rency risks and country risks—and such expansion into new and
more complex areas does stretch the capacity of management.

Another factor influencing the banking industry is that conditions
have become more competitive: there’s more interregional competi-
tion ; there’s more competition, obviously, with foreign banks as U.S.
banks increase operations abroad; and there’s also more competition
from foreign banks in the United States. So there is a general in-
crease in competition.

Beyond that, there’s been a gradual homogenizing of the entire
financial sector. Savings and loan associations, mutual savings banks
and credit unions are becoming, in many ways, more like banks. So
there’s increased competition not just within commercial banking,
but also among financial institutions.

Obviously, increased competition can be valuable for customers.
But from the point of view of banks, it does put more downward
pressure on profit margins. This makes it hard to build up capital/
assets ratios along the more desirable lines you were mentioning;
profit margin pressures mean that it’s going to take additional effort
and ingenuity and innovation to strengthen the banking system.

The third change is that we have had a more hospitable economic
environment in recent years. As you mentioned, we are in the third
year of recovery, and banks have been able to benefit from a better
environment. But during the earlier years of the 1970s, the environ-
ment was quite difficult: in the recession of 1974-75, banks did ex-
perience large loan losses and they did have to reexamine some of
their practices in order to return to a more conservative philosophy
in the light of the economic environment.

To those brief comments, I’d like to add that the Board’s overall
assessment of the current condition of the banking system is that it
is good—not very good and not excellent—but good. The reason
for the continuing improvement is, first, that we do have a healthier
economy; and second, that bankers have been more conservative,
paid more attention to their capital ratios, and tried harder to work
out troubled loans. Finally, bank supervisors can take some credit
for more diligent efforts that have helped improve the banking
system.

Despite the fact that the condition of the banking system, is good,
there are still some problems. There are too many problem banks
today, and there are too many troubled loans in bank portfolios.

Another important challenge is posed by the continuing erosion
of membership in the Federal Reserve System. Over the past 5 years
254 banks have left the System, and the proportion of total bank
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deposits held by member banks has dropped from 77 percent to 72
percent.

The increased willingness of banks to drop their membership in
the Federal Reserve System has a simple cause. It’s just too costly
to be a member. Member banks are required to hold a significantly
larger portion of their assets in nonearning cash reserves than are
other banks and savings institutions. In this period of inflation and
increased completition between banks and other institutions in pro-
viding payment services, the burdens of membership is particularly
severe.

Fair competition among member banks and other depository and
credit institutions require that this membership burden be elimi-
nated. If it is not, we can expect a continued, and probably an ac-
celerated, erosion of membership in the Federal Reserve. This
threatens to weaken our financial system as more and more of the
nation’s payment and credit transactions are handled outside the safe
channels of the Federal Reserve, as fewer and fewer banks have im-
mediate access to Federal Reserve credit facilities, as a national
presence in bank supervisory and regulatory functions becomes in-
creasingly diluted, and as the implementation of monetary policy be-
comes more difficult.

With these brief comments on the general situation, I would like
to ask Governor Coldwell to report in more detail.

The CrARMAN. Governor Coldwell, we are delighted to have you.
I didn’t mean to omit you in our welcome. You are always an ex-
cellent witness and you’re a brilliant man. You have testified with
great benefit to the committee many times. Go right ahead, sir.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP E. COLDWELL, GOVERNOR, FEDERAL
RESERVE BOARD

Mr. CorpwerL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try to condense
the 14 or 15 pages of my formal statement to highlight a few points.

First, I will review the principal indices of bank soundness: We
are talking here about bank asset quality, liquidity, capital and
earnings.

With regard to bank asset quality, during 1977, the amount of
classified assets of insured banks declined about 10 percent after
more than tripling between 1973 and 1975.

; [Complete statement and charts of Mr. Miller and Mr. Coldwell
ollow :]
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Statement by
G. William Miller

Chairman, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System

and
Philip E. Coldwell

Member, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System

Governor Coldwell and I appreciate the opportunity to
appear before this Committee today to testify on the condition
of the U.S. banking system. Before commencing our testimony, I
want to emphasize the Board of Governors' support for these annual
hearings. The Board believes that the impact that our banking
system has oﬁ our economy is too important to go without periodic
review and hopes that hearings of this kind will add to the pub-
lic's understanding of the banking system and will enable all of
us to view specific problems in a better perspective.

The Board's testimony today will be in two parts. In
the first part, I will discuss several fundamental changes taking
place in the banking environment, and will present, in general terms,
the Board's current assessment of the condition of the banking system.
In the second part of our testimony, Governor Coldwell will review
in greater detail rece;t trends in the principal indices of bank
soundness.

Perhaps the factor that has resulted in the most far
reaching changes to the banking environment has been the rapid
development of a more interdependent world-wide economic system.
This modern-day phenomenon was brought about by improvements in
communications, transportation and by the uneven distribution of
resources among countries. Responding to the opportunities afforded
by the global economy, American banks have substantially expanded
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their service offerings and have increased greatly the number of
locations at which these services are provided.

Accelerating demands for new banking services can have
both positive and negative implications for bank soundness. On
the plus side, they can open up important new profit opportunities.
For example, somé American banks that blazed the trail in inter-
national banking have found this area to be particularly profitable
and now derive a substantial amount of their current earnings from
this source. Moreover, developing new products and serving additional
geographic areas enable banks to diversify their operations, thereby
reducing risk.

On the other hand, serving new product and geographic
markets can present problems. Such expansion requires bankers to
acquire new skills and to assimilate a great deal more information.
It also requires bankers to cope with new types of risks. For
example, the expansion of U.S. banks abroad has required management
to deal with such forms of risks as country risk and foreign-exchange
risk.

A second major change in the banking environment in recent
years is that banking has become considerably more competitive. This
trend is evident almost everywhere we look. We see the large money-
center banks opening loan production offices throughout the nation

and competing against the large regional banks for business loans.
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We see banking organizations, through the holding company structure,
expanding throughout much of the nation to serve local mortgage and
consumer lending markets. We also see large U.S. banks competing
more and more with large foreign banks in the major financial
centers abroad. And, finally, we have seen foreign banks enter

the U.S., sometimes on a more favorable basis, and win a significant
portion of the business loan market.

In addition to this increasing competition within commer-
cial banking, we are witnessing a gradual homogenizing of the entire
financial sector. Little by little, savings and loan associations,
mutual savings banks and credit unions are becoming more like banks
as limiting legislation is removed and new ways to avoid restrictive
barriers are found. To a lesser extent, banks are also experiencing
increased competition from other types of financial institutions and
even from some firms outside the financial sector.

This constantly increasing competitive environment is
certainly desirable for bank customers. But for banks, increased
competition may exert downward pressure on profit margins. With
profit margins falling, banks in recent years have had the option
of accepting these lower margins or taking greater risks in order
to maintain them. Banks have responded by doing both.

Finally, during the 1970s, banks also have had to operate

in a much less hospitable economic environment than during the two
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previous decades. This was most dramatically demonstrated by the
deep recession in 1974-75 when banks experienced large loan losses
and had to contend with the only significant erosion of public con-
fidence in banks in several decades. However, the banking system
did weather the problems of the mid-1970s, and since then bank
managements have become more conservative in their philosophy and
operations. Yet, given the key role that banks must play in financing
our economy, there are obvious limitations in the adjustments that
managements can make. Consequently, if the domestic and international
economy in the future should continue to exhibit the degree of insta-
bility of the 1970s, we must expect that some banks will experience
occasional problems.

Having discussed some of the recent fundamental changes
in the environment in which banks operate, I would like to turn to
the Board's overall assessment of the current condition of the
banking system. During last year's testimony, Chairman Burns stated
that the condition of the banking system had improved during 1976.
I am happy to report that--by most traditional measures--this
improvement continued during 1977 and into early 1978. Moreover,
in the Board's judgment, the banking system today is in good condition.

Probably the most important factor accounting for the
improvement in banking in the last year or so has been the continued

expansion of the economy. Last year, real gross national product
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rose almost 5 percent, after rising 6 percent the previous year.
This steady expansion in the economy cle;rly played a role in the
decline in bank failures in 1977 to only six.

But the improvement in the condition of the banking system
has been due to more than a healthier economy. In the past several
years, bankers have demonstrated a more conservative approach to
lending, capital and liquidity than they exhibited during the early
1970s. Moreover, bankers have been diligent in trying to work out
the large amount of loans that became troublesome during the recent
recession. Finally, I believe that bank supervisors can claim some
credit for the improvements in banking. During the last few years,
they have used a variety of measures to persuade individual banks
to strengthen their financial conditions and to avoid unwarranted
expansion.

So far I have painted a rather positive picture of recent
trends in the condition of the banking system. However, I want to
emphasize that problems and challenges still remain. The number of
problem banks is still large by historical standards and the volume
of troubled loans in bank portfolios is still uncomfortably high.
These and other problems will continue to require the close atten-
tion of both bankers and bank supervisors.

Another important challenge is posed by the continuing

erosion of membership in the Federal Reserve System. Over the past
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five years, 254 banks have left the System, and the proportion of
total bank deposits held by member banks has dropped from 77 percent
to 72 percent.

The increased willingness of banks to drop their member-
ship in the Federal Reserve System has a simple cause. It is just
too costly to be a member. Member banks are required to hold a
significantly larger proportion of their assets as non-earning cash
reserves than are other banks and savings institutions. And in this
period of inflation and increased competition between banks and other
institutions in providing payments services, the burden of membership
is particularly severe.

Fair competition among member banks and other depository
and credit institutions requires that this membership burden be
eliminated. If it is not, we can expect a continued, probably an
accelerated, erosion of membership in the Federal Reserve. This
threatens to weaken our financial system, as more and more of the
nation's payments and credit transactions are handled outside the
safe channels of the Federal Reserve, as fewer and fewer banks have
immediate access to Federal Reserve Bank credit facilities, as a
national presence in bank supervisory and regulatory functions becomes
increasingly diluted, and as implementation of monetary policy becomes
more difficult.

I have now completed my general remarks. Governor Coldwell

will now present the balance of the Board's testimony.
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Mr. Chairman, I would first like to review recent trends
in the principal indices of bank soundness. These indices include
bank asset quality, liquidity, capital and earnings. In our
judgment, an understanding of trends in these indices is crucial
in evaluating the current condition of the banking system and
formulating bank’ supervisory policy.

The quality of bank assets is reflected by the volume
of assets classified by bank examiners and by the volume of non-
earning assets being carried by banks. During 1977, the amount of
classified assets of insured banks declined by about 10 percent,
after more than tripling between 1973 and 1975. Moreover, the
amount of assets classified by examiners as doubtful and loss--
the two most serious classifications--declined by about 20 per-
cent. Banks with assets exceeding $5 billion experienced a slightly
greater relative decline in classified assets than did the rest of
the banking system. However, these large banks still have a much
higher level of classified assets relative to their capital than do
other banks.

Other measures of bank asset quality also have shown
marked improvement. Available data indicate that nonperforming
assets (which include non-accruing loans, renegotiated loans, and
real estate acquired in foreclosure) fell roughly 15 percent last

year--despite a 13 percent rise in total bank assets.
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The major asset problem still facing banks is troubled
real estate loans. Many of these loans were made during the real
estate boom of the early 1970s to finance projects that became at
least temporarily difficult to market. Many banks have been forced
to carry large amounts of these loans on a non-earning basis, thereby
depressing their earnings. During 1977 and early 1978, the demand
for these real estate projects continued to pick up, and as projects
were sold off, the quality of bank real estate portfolios improved.
This progress, however, has been slow, and still more time and
improvement in certain segments of the real estate sector will be
required before these loans are worked down to a more reasonable
level.

At present, the banking system appears to be in a satis-
factory liquidity position, partly due to a sizable build-up in U.S.
Government securities during 1975 and 1976. Last year, however,
bank liquidity decreased. First, banks significantly increased
their reliance on relatively volatile liabilities such as large
time deposits and Federal funds. 1In addition, banks slightly
reduced their holdings of securities with maturities of less than
one year.

From the end of World War II through 1974, bank capital
ratios declined almost steadily. Moreover, this decline picked up

momentum during the early 1970s when rapid asset growth, particularly
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abroad, far outdistanced the growth of capital. It was during
this period that the capital ratios of some of the Nation's major
banks declined to what we regard as undesirably low levels.

Since 1974, however, bank capital ratios generally have
improved--rising sharply in 1975, climbing somewhat more in 1976,
before declining'moderately last year. A primary factor in last
year's decline was the rapid 13 percent growth in bank assets.

In recent years, banks have relied principally on retained
earnings to build up their capital. 1In the aggregate, banks
typically retain about 60 percent of their net income. Recently,
most external financing of banks has been supplied by bank holding
companies, which now own almost all of the Nation's largest banks.
These holding companies in turn have resorted largely to long-term
debt issues to obtain funds. One reason for their heavy reliance
on long-term debt, at least since 1974, is that the market value of
bank holding company stock has been depressed. Even today, the
stocks of many of the Nation's largest holding companies are selling
at only six to eight times earnings, and many also sell well below
book value. These unfavorable market conditions have made it very
costly for these organizations to add to their equity capital
through the sale of common stock. As an alternative, several large
holding companies have recently resorted to issuing preferred

stock.
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Another key factor in determining the condition of the
banking system is bank earnings. Last year, earnings were impres-
sive, with net income of' insured banks up 13 percent over the 1976
level. Several factors were primarily responsible for this per-
formance. The first was the rapid growth in earning assets, with
loans alone up over 15 percent. Second, provisions for loan losses
declined about 11 percent, reflecting an even sharper drop in actual
net loan charge-offs. Third, the amount of loans on which interest
was not accruing was reduced significantly.

It should be pointed out to the Committee that the favor-
able earnings presented by the banking data are based on generally
accepted accounting principles which do not take adequate account
of inflation. As you know, inflation erodes nominal monetary values,
including bank capital, assets, and liabilities.

The one major factor that hindered earnings last year was
narrower spreads between yields on earning assets and the cost of
funds. For example, the spread between the prime rate, which banks
charge their best domestic customers, and the rate that banks pay
on their large certificates of deposit averaged 1.3 percentage points
during 1977, compared to 1.7 percentage points during the prior year.
Banks also experienced some reduction in spreads on their foreign
business during 1977. These reductions in spreads, both here and
abroad, are evidence of increasing competition among financial

institutions.
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During the first quarter of this year, banks continued
their strong earnings performance in nominal terms. While complete
data are not yet available, net income appears to have increased by
about 20 percent over the first quarter of 1977. Declining loan
loss provisions and a reduction in nonperforming assets again accounted
for part of the improvement. But foreign exchange operations also
contributed strongly to increased profits for some large banks.

Having briefly reviewed the principal indices of bank
soundness, I would now like to turn to several potential problem
areas that have recently received considerable public attention.

The first area is the agricultural sector, where net income from
farm operations last year was about one-third below the prosperous
years of 1973-74. This decline has been due both to escalating costs
of production and to declines in commodity prices. 1In contrast to
declining income, farm debt has risen by about 60 percent since 1974.

These unfavorable financial trends have made it difficult
for some farmers to service their debt. As a result, some farm banks
have experienced slower loan repayments and increased requests for
loan extensions. So far, however, farm banks have not experienced
a serious deterioration in the quality of their loan portfolios.
Moreover, while the loan-to-asset ratios of many of these banks
are significantly higher than norm§1, these banks generally have

not encountered serious liquidity problems. In sum, most farm banks
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are now in satisfactory condition and should continue to prosper,
assuming that the recent squeeze on farm profits does not continue
for an extended time.

Another area of concern is the financial condition of
New York City. As we all remember, the near-default of New York
City in 1975, following the severe recession and the failure of
several large banks, sent shock waves throughout the financial com-
munity. Since 1975, New York has made considerable progress toward
putting its financial house in order. However, it has not been able
to regain access to capital markets, and since 1975 it has had to
rely on the Federal Government for financial support in the form
of seasonal loans. Continuation of some form of Federal aid beyond
this June is now being considered by the Congress.

In order to determine the exposure of U.S. banks to a
possible default by New York City on its obligations, the three
Federal bank supervisory agencies, in early 1978, completed a survey
of the ownership of New York securities by commercial banks. The
obligations covered included those issued by New York City, by New
York State, by New York State agencies, and by the Municipal Assis-
tance Corporation.

Briefly, the early 1978 survey indicated that 306 banks
held New York securities exceeding 20 percent of equity capital.

New York City obligations held by these 306 banks totalled $554 million
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while Municipal Assistance Corporation obligations amounted to
$1.7 billion. In sum, while the number of banks with large
holdings of New York City-related securities has declined substan-
tially since an earlier survey in late 1975, it still remains
sizable.

In anélyzing the potential impact of a default on banks
that hold New York City securities, it is important to recognize
that a default on an obligation by a State, municipality, or
related agency need not lead to a loss of all, or even a sizable
part,of the bonds' principal value. Unlike a business firm, which
may not survive a default, a governmental entity will continue to
exist, it will still have tax revenue, and the default will have
to be cured in some manner so that the unit can regain its financial
standing.

I would now like to turn away from these domestic problem
areas and move to the international activities of our banks. As
you will remember, a considerable amount of attention was given to
this sector of operations in last year's testimony. That review
focused on the elements that contributed to the substantial expan-
sion of the role of U.S. banks in international lending both from
offices here and through offices abroad. In the context of that
review, some concern was expressed‘about the rapidity with which
international loan portfolios were being expanded and the enlarged

risk exposure of our banks.
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International lending by U.S. banks again increased sub-
stantially in 1977. However, data indicate a slowing in the growth
rate of that lending compared with the previous year's. Total
foreign assets at domestic offices and foreign branches of U.S. banks
increased about 14 percent in 1977, about half the average growth
rate for the three preceding years. The slower rate of growth was
most marked in lending in major financial centers and to non-oil
developing countries. A number of countries to which U.S. banks
have traditionally been large lenders reduced their demands for
international credits as the result of measures taken in those coun-
tries to restore a greater measure of internal financial stability
and a better balance in their external payments.

U.S. banks also appear to have been more cautious in
their international lending during 1977 than in prior years. This
is a welcome and a salutary development. As was emphasized a year
ago, U.S. banks have a major continuing role in international lending
and financing. Also, so long as the present substantial imbalances
in world payments persist, there will be a sizable financing role
for the multinational banking system, in which U.S. banks play such
an important part. In this environment, it remains essential that
U.S. banks in their international credit activities exercise high
standards of banking prudence. To do so entails maintaining suitable

diversification of their international loan portfolios. It also calls
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for the banks to obtain full information about the capabilities
of individual foreign borrowers and of borrowing foreign countries
to service external indebtedness.

In the last year, U.S. bank supervisory authorities have
made considerable progress in adding to the information available
on the external‘lending of U.S. banks. A new comprehensive report--
jointly developed by the Federal Reserve, the Comptroller of the
Currency and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation--now periodi-
cally obtains information from the major banks about the country
distribution of their international loan portfolios with breakdowns
by broad category of customer and by maturities. This information
is structured to provide a better assessment of the country risks
in the banks' international loan portfolios. As such, it allows
the banking égencies to be more watchful about these risks in
individual banks.

Aggregate data from the first country exposure survey,
which was conducted in June, 1977, was released early this year.
This survey included all U.S. banks with total assets exceeding
$1 billion. These banks reported having, in'aggregate, $164
billion in claims on foreigners which were denominated in currency
other than that of the foreign country. They also had an additional
$45 billion in local currency claims that were largely funded by

local deposits. Seventy percent of these $209 billion of claims were
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on, or were guaranteed by, residents of developed countries, usually
Group of Ten countries.

The survey alsp showed that banks had $46 billion of credit
outstanding to non-oil producing less developed countries (LDCs) and
Eastern European countries. This amounted to about 6.5 percent of
the total assets of these banks.

In December of last year, the second survey of the foreign
lending of U.S. banks was conducted, and the results should be avail-
able shortly. This survey will furnish valuable information to the
banks in their own efforts to assess, control and monitor their
international lending. In addition to the survey results, coopera-
tive efforts among central banks and international institutions are
continuing to add to the information available to commercial banks
about external borrowings and external indebtedness of the main
borrowing countries.

While country risk is a proper subject for concern,
perspective must be maintained on the country exposures of U.S.
banks. Actual defaults by countries on their external debts,
public or private, have been rare in recent experience. The
risks to the banks, therefore, are less in terms of ultimate
collectibility of credits than in terms of liquidity and income
resulting from possible failure of countries to service properly

their external borrowings.
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While the recent, slower pace of international lending
by U.S. banks and the apparent heightened sense of caution in that
lending are healthy developments, there are still several areas
for concern. First, a few countries to which U.S. banks have made
loans are having serious economic and financial problems and are
having difficuléy in servicing their external debts promptly.
Second, some U.S. banks have a rather sizable exposure in individual
countries relative to their capital and reserves. Finally, interest
rate spreads on some recent international loans have narrowed and
maturities have lengthened to an extent where the return to banks
may not be commensurate with the risks involved. This development
is somewhat worrisome because international earnings now comprise a
substantial portion of the total earnings of our largest banks and
because earnings remain the principal source for strengthening their
capital positions.

Before concluding this testimony, I would like to inform
the Committee what the Federal Reserve has done in the last year
to improve our policies and procedures for supervising state member
banks and bank holding companies. Some of these changes have
resulted from problems that had surfaced in recent years. 1In
November, 1977 the Board approved an expanded program for the
inspection of large bank holding companies. The two essential
elements of the program are an increased frequency of inspections

and the standardization of the inspection report.
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All bank holding companies with consolidated assets in
excess of $300 million will now be inspected annually--unless non-
banking activity and parent company debt are considered minimal,
in which case inspections will continue to be conducted once every
three years. The impact of the increased frequency of inspections
will be approximately to double the number of large holding com-
panies inspected on an annual basis and to increase the percentage
of total holding company assets inspected annually from about 45
percent in 1976 to 85 percent when the program is fully operational.

The standardization of the report form is expected to
provide a variety of benefits, including the framework for a com-
prehensive review of nonbank assets and holding company debt levels,
greater consistency, an increase in the on-site efficiency of the
inspection process, the capacity for centralized training of inspec-
tion personnel, and the ability to allocate personnel more efficiently
among the Reserve Districts.

During the past year, the Board, in conjunction with
the Reserve Banks, has implemented a bank surveillance system that
aids in the identification of actual and potential financial prob-
lems of banks. In addition, several new bank holding company sur-
veillance capabilities were developed to enhance existing screening
techniques, data collection systems, and analytical reports. Recently,

resources have been devoted to improving supervisory reports used in
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the surveillance process, to streamlining the reports so as to
reduce reporting burden on respondents, and to expediting the use
of the data.

I want to emphasize that 1977 saw further accomplishments
in interagency cooperation and standardization of procedures.
Central to the success of this effort was the formation of the
Interagency Supervisory Committee in March of 1977. This Committee,
which is an adjunct of the Interagency Coordinating Committee,
consists of the senior supervisory officials of the Federal Deposit
Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency,
Federal Home Loan Bank Board, National Credit Union Administration,
and Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. The purpose
of the Committee, which meets monthly, is to review supervisory
issues and practices and to develop wherever possible uniform
policies and procedures. During its first year of operation, the
Committee inaugurated the uniform shared national credit program in
which a team of examiners from the three agencies annually reviews
loans in excess of $20 million' that are shared by two or more banks.
Such review eliminates the need for a separate analysis of the loan
at each participating bank and leads to consistent treatment by
examiners. Second, agreement among the agencies has been reached
on the definition of a concentratign of credit. This agreement will

insure a consistent treatment of credit concentration by the three
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agencies in future years. Third, staff of the three agencies have
agreed on the principles of a uniform system for rating all banks,
and each agency is currently testing the system.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to restate the
central thesis of our testimony--that while continued vigilance
is still necessary, the condition of the banking system is now
good and, by most measures, is better than it was at the time of

last year's hearings.
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Chart 1

NUMBER AND TOTAL ASSETS OF STATE MEMBER BANKS
WITH COMPOSITE 3 OR 4 RATINGS, 1972-77
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Chart 2

AMOUNT AND GROWTH OF TOTAL ASSETS AND TOTAL LOANS OF
ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS,1970-77
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Chart 3

AMOUNT OF CLASSIFIED ASSETS OF MEMBER BANKS, 1973-77
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Chart 4

CLASSIFIED ASSETS OF MEMBER BANKS AS
A PER CENT OF TOTAL ASSETS, 1973-77
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Chart 5

PROVISION FOR LOAN LOSSES AS A PER CENT OF
TOTAL LOANS FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 8
PROVISION FOR LOAN LOSSES AS A PER CENT OF
PRE-TAX INCOME FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 7

AMOUNT AND GROWTH OF EQUITY CAPITAL
OF ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 8

CAPITAL RATIOS FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 9

AMOUNT AND GROWTH OF NET INCOME
OF ALL INSURED COMMERICAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 10

NET INCOME AS A PER CENT OF TOTAL ASSETS FOR
ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 11

NET INCOME AS A PER CENT OF EQUITY CAPITAL
FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77
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Chart 12

DIVIDEND PAYOUT RATIO FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1970-77

Percent

45
- — 44
- —143
- — 42
= —~ 41
Dividend Payout Ratio

- — 40
- — 39
- -1 38
— —37
- — 36

P

1 | 1 1 1 | | T

1971 1973 1975 1977

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



38

The Cramman. Thank you very much, Governor Coldwell.

Chairman Miller, on page 1 of your statement you say that the
Board believes that the impact our banking system has on our econ-
omy is too important to go without this kind of periodic review, and
I think that’s a very wise and proper statement. I certainly sup-
port it.

I would like to hear you expand on that subject. There’s been
virtually no analysis done on the relationship between the per-
formance of the economy as a whole and the health of the banking
and financial system. Is there, in your view, a relationship and, if
so, what is that relationship ?

Mr. Mirier. It seems to me that if we’re going to have a strong
economy, it’s essential that we have a banking and credit system and
a payments mechanism that is efficient, sound, and devoid of sur-
prises or upsets. We know from past experience that no matter how
sound the economy may be in terms of production of goods and
services, if there is ever an inadequacy in the banking system—fail-
ures or lack of public confidence—it can have dramatic consequences.
Just the apprehension that goes with uncertainty about that funda-
mental activity can cause disruptions.

So I think 1t’s essential that we have a sound banking system and
that we probably have better knowledge now than we have ever had
of how to relate the health of the banking system to the general
economic welfare.

The CratrmaN. That’s very helpful. I think that there’s an under-
standable and proper emphasis on soundness, but I think there’s also
a failure on the part of many of us to put adequate emphasis on the
other side—the aggressiveness, the availability of capital to busi-
ness, particularly small business and to farming which Governor
Coldwell briefly touched on.

When there is a lack of adequate capital it may be that banks are
reluctant to make some loans which they would make if they were
more effectively capitalized and the failure to make those loans, the
failure to make that capital available, may be a problem in many
areas in some industries and certainly for small business.

As I recall, a principal complaint that small business gives is they
just can’t get the capital they need. Much of that is long-term capital
and, of course, that’s not the province of the commercial banks, but
to some extent its short-term capital too.

Do you see a situation now where our banking system does provide
adequate capital, adequate short-term capital to industry ?

Mr. Mirier. I am not personally satisfied with the amount of
capital provided by the banking industry. I think there are many
reasons for this situation. One is, of course, that banks have not been
that successful in achieving the kinds of returns on their own invest-
ments that attract fresh capital. An industry that has a poor earn-
ings record is not apt to be an attractive one for the infusion of
new investment. When you see a major bank stock selling at six or
seven times earnings and below its net asset value it’s an indication
that investors consider the rewards related to investing in banks not
to be very attractive. That has left banks with the problem of build-
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ing up their capital base through retained earnings; and retained
earnings have been under pressures for a number of reasons.

I mentioned that competition, which is healthy to the banking
system and to financial institutions generally, has put pressures on
profit margins; and that, of course, has contributed to this general
capital problem.

We also must remember that for those major banks and small
banks—for all sized banks that are members of the Federal Reserve
System—we do set reserve requirements that constitute a noninterest,
nonearning set-aside of resources; these set-asides do impair the
earnings of banks compared to competitors who do not have similar
requirements. One of the reasons we have this membership problem
in the Federal Reserve is that large amounts of money are held
sterile and this does impair the ability of banks to compete.

On the other hand, from the point of view of soundness, such re-
serves do assure liquidity and banks’ capacity to meet emergency
situations.

The CraRMAN. When you look at the returns for return on invest-
ment, net income as a percentage of average equity for banks, it
seems that the return is pretty substantial. The big banks over $5
billion have been trending down, you’re right, since 1975. Return is
down. But it’s still around 12 percent. And the smaller banks of $500
million to $1 billion and under $100 million have both been moving
up fairly well, so they are above 12 percent now.

I realize that with the inflation that we are suffering that a 12-
percent return is not worth what a 12-percent return was a few years
ago. Nevertheless, that does seem to be a reasonable rate of return
given the relatively modest risk that banks endure compared to the
rest of industry.

Mr. Mirrer. Mr. Chairman, I might point out that a nominal after
tax return of 12 percent in a manufacturing business, for example,
will be affected by inflation; however, one could also expect a manu-
facturing business to be benefited by inflation’s effects on real as-
sets, properties, and plant capacities. Banks, on the other hand, have
mostly monetary assets and very little in the way of real assets; in
their case, there is a heightened relationship between inflation and
the erosion of real earnings.

If we have T-percent inflation this year and banks earn 12 percent,
then there’s a 5-percent real return for holding an equity position.
This, of course, is quite modest compared to a situation where even
a 2 or 3-percent return could be arranged on a fixed-income invest-
ment but where the principal is assured. So inflation is one of our
concerns and one of the reasons why the market value is low. I do
think it’s a little bit different for banking than the manufacturing
business. I think Governor Coldwell may have a comment.

Mr. CorpweLL. Senator, I just wanted to point out that our banks
did have an increase of almost $5 billion in equity capital this past
year, and that one of the reasons is that the holding companies have
been downstreaming the capital from debt acquisitions that they
have made. So we have had two sources of capital which have been
active this past year: one, the improvement in earnings and reten-
tion; the second, the downstream of capital.
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The CuamrMaN. And yet we have, as this chart up here on the
board indicates, the total capital as a percentage of assets—it ap-
pears that there’s been relatively little improvement. The big banks,
which is the black line at the bottom, has been going down and it’s
much below the smaller banks, but in no cases do you see the kind
of improvement that you would normally expect in a period of
recovery. Certainly the last 3 years have been periods of recovery
generally and it looks as if the banking system is even more seri-
ously undercapitalized.

Will you agree with my assertion which I made a couple times up
here now—first Chairman Miller and then Governor Coldwell—
would you agree that the banking system is undercapitalized ?

Mr. MiLrer. I would like to see the capital position stronger, yes.

Mr. Corpwerr. I would like to see it stronger, particularly at the
upper end of the banking structure. I think most of the small banks
are well capitalized.

The Caarrman. And what is there, Chairman Miller, that you can
do, or the regulators can do in general, to improve that capitaliza-
tion picture ?

Mr. Mrircer. I think the supervisory process has to instill a greater
sense of prudence in the banking system. There have been tendencies
in past periods to be overaggressive in lending, and some of the re-
sulting loan losses have eroded the capital base. The real estate
situation a few years ago, I think, was a case of overaggressiveness
by banks and it was very costly in terms of loan losses.

The same can be said about other types of loans. In fact—with
inflation running the way it is and following a period when there’s
been intense competition for loans and a low rate of loan growth in
the major money market center of New York—I think it’s time for
banks to be a little more cautious in making loans. Right now, I think
there is a danger of becoming overextended; I'd like to see a little
more conservatism right now.

The CrarRMAN. Governor Coldwell, you indicated some elements
that have been helpful to banks in securing a greater degree of capi-
talization. Is there anything you feel the Federal Reserve could do or
the other regulatory bodies could do to encourage banks to go to the
equity market? I realize, as you pointed out in your statement, you
gentlemen, that this is a bad time, that the bank stocks are selling at
six or seven times earnings which on the basis of our past experience
is grossly unfair to the present stockholders in the stock. At the same
time this is one way, one sure way of increasing equity. Is there any
way that you could encourage banks to do this or is this something in
your view that we simply have to accept, that banks aren’t going to
do under these circumstances in any substantial number ?

Mr. Corowerr. I think we have done some things and we continue
to do them. Certainly, in the administration of the Bank Holding
Company Act, when we get an application for acquisition of a bank
we quite often condition our approval on increased capital injection
into the bank. In fact, if I recall correctly, over the past few years
our record on that already mounts up to more than $2 billion of ad-
ditional capital.
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The Cuamrman. That’s right for individual banks that are under-
capitalized.

Mr. CoLpweLL. First, you have to work on this peg by peg, Senator.
We can’t just issue a mandate to the market to buy bank stocks. We
can encourage banks to improve and retain earnings; of course, that’s
one way of building capital. We can also encourage the holding com-
panies to downstream capital. But I don’t think there’s any positive
way we can either provide the capital ourselves or mandate it.

The CrairmaN. Chairman Miller, on page 4 of your statement you
say that the banking system today is in good condition. Comptroller
Heimann on page 2 of his statement says the national banking system
is in reasonable satisfactory and sound condition. Chairman LeMais-
tre says: “Notwithstanding the problem we have witnessed in the
banking industry in recent years it’s my opinion that the industry has
remained sound.”

Mr. Miier. It sounds like we are all together.

The CmamrMan. Yes and no. It appears to be slightly different
shades of assessment, maybe just different words to say the same thing
among the regulators. The Fed’s estimate is the most optimistic it
seems to me. Is your optimism justified in light of the facts?

For example, classified assets for all member banks was 6.8 percent
of total capital. According to the Fed’s asset rating system this war-
rants an unsatisfactory rating. How do you explain that contradiction ?

Mr. MiLLEr. From my viewpoint, in assessing the banking condi-
tion as good, the Board 1s making a judgment on a relative scale. One
might look at that scale as being very poor, poor, good, very good and
excellent. There’s nobody I know on the Board of Governors who
wouldn’t like to see the condition of the banking system better—who
wouldn’t like to see it very good or excellent.

But at the moment, it would be unfair to say the condition is poor
or less than reasonably satisfactory.

The CrHAIRMAN. So you say it’s about a C. What troubles me is the
fact that we are in a period of recovery. We did have the best growth
in number of jobs in our economy in the last year that we have ever
had in history. We have had more people at work. We have had a
drop in unemployment and yet at this stage in the business cycle
where we have been going longer than we have in most periods of
recovery the banking system seems to get about a C rating rather than
an A or B rating.

On page 3 of your statement you say that foreign banks enter the
United States sometimes in a more favorable operating basis than our
own domestic banks and win a significant portion of the business loan
market. I assume you’re referring to the foreign bank’s ability to
branch across State lines an ability domestic banks don’t have. Is that
right?

%\Ir. MirLer. There are two reasons. One is that branches of foreign
banks do not have comparable reserve requirements. When you’re
talking about multinational institutions you’re usually talking about
substantial institutions of like resources and like capacity; that’s the
nature of the international banking system. So you have foreign
branch banks as large or larger than principal U.S. banks coming
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into this country and competing for loans based on spreads in market
interest rates without having to put up any reserves. It just costs less
money for these banks than it would if they had to raise $1.16 in
order to lend a dollar, like U.S. banks.

The second reason is that foreign banks are on a more favorable
basis if they are able to branch across State lines. We have a couple
of banks from abroad now—I think you’re aware of this—that have
made tentative arrangements to acquire controlling interests in major
New York banks. It would seem incongruous for a major, foreign
owned bank in New York State to be able to have branches in the
major money market centers of the country, when domestic banks
don’t have this ability. Certainly, that would give the foreign banks
considerable advantage.

The CHAIRMAN. About a month ago I asked you for amendments to
tlﬁe IiIogse-passed foreign banking bill. Will those be forthcoming
shortly ¢

Mr. MiLLEr. They certainly will, Senator.

The CuarMaN. Then do you feel this describes—what you have
just said—the competitive advantages that foreign banks have over
domestic banks for business loans?

Mr. Mircer. I think there are three areas of concern to the Federal
Reserve. The first is that as more and more large foreign banks par-
ticipate in the U.S. market—which we would favor; generally, we
favor open competition—we have a supervisory question. If those
banks elect to come into our market by incorporating as an American
bank, then they fit in, and are comparable to any other U.S. bank,
and I have no problem. If they decide to become State-chartered
banks, then they will be treated like any other State-chartered bank.
But, if they come in as a branch, to be supervised by State regulatory
agencies and to operate in several States, there is a problem. I am
concerned—the Federal Reserve would be concerned—about a State’s
capacity to adequately examine and supervise a bank which has opera-
tions in various places. So that’s one concern.

The second concern is that soundness and fairness of competition
would require reserve requirements comparable to what U.S. banks
must maintain.

And the third area of concern is about the fairness of the branch-
ing system. If there is to be a change in branching authority in the
United States, if we are going to amend the McFadden Act, we
would be happy to discuss that. There may be some merits to it and
some problems with it. I am concerned that we are allowing an
amendment to that act through the back door, by letting foreign
banks come in and establish a branching system, something U.S.
banks cannot do. We would end up with a trilevel banking system: A
system of State banks; a system of national and State member banks;
and a third system of foreign banks with completely different powers
and rights than the other two.

The Cuarman. My time is up—it was up about 3 or 4 minutes ago,
but before I yield to Senator Schmitt, if he would permit, I'd just
like to follow up a little on that.

What concerns many of us is that the ability of foreign banks to
branch across State lines could be used as the basis for permitting our
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domestic banks to do the same. As I understand it, foreign banks at
the present time are a relatively small part of the banking industry
and is this something that you think we should be concerned about ?

Mr. MiLiER. Yes, sir. In the past, foreign banks in operation in this
country were relatively small, but they are growing very rapidly. We
would not have been concerned 5 to 10 years ago, but with the tre-
mendous current potential, for all kinds of reasons, for foreign assets
and activities to be transferred here

The CurairMaN. They are 10 percent of deposits now.

Mr. Mivier. I think slightly lower than that now, for both deposit
and nondeposit liabilities. So I think it’s time to look at this
phenomenon.

My only point is that if we are to have interstate branching—and
maybe we should—we ought to discuss it as a proposition to be de-
cided on its own merits—not let it happen to us by accident, by let-
ting foreigners do it first and then finding out we need to do some-
thing about domestic banks.

The CuarMAN. Senator Schmitt, I apologize——

Senator Scamrrt. No problem, Mr. Chairman. It’s good to see you
a%aipdthis morning. We’re spending far too much time together I'm
afraid.

Chairman Miller and Governor Coldwell, it’s good to see you this
morning. I have a short opening statement, Mr. Chairman, which I
would like to have inserted in the early part of the hearings.

The Crarman. Yes, without objection (see p. 2).

Senator Scumrrr. In that statement I'm talking primarily about
a concern of this committee, which is the cost of regulation on the
banking community, and what effect it is having on the basic health of
that system and, of course, on the cost to the consumer of utilizing
banking services.

I will be sending you, Chairman Miller, a copy of my bill T in-
troduced last year, S. 2011, and asking for some comments on that. That
particular bill is a general regulatory bill but it would attempt to
put the Congress back in the business of approving or disapproving
major regulations, major in the sense they would have significant
economic, judicial, or paperwork impact on the public.

The basic problem of course, is, how do you measure the impact of
a regulation before it has become effective ? T don’t have a full answer
to that but we are exploring it. I would like the board’s comments or
system’s comments on that legislation.

But more generally speaking this morning, what do you see in
your present look at the banking community with respect to the
effect of regulations on consumer costs as well as on their general
ability now to do business?

Mr. MiLLEr. Senator Schmitt, let me comment on that first. I’'m
sure Governor Coldwell would also like to comment.

I think all of us realize that regulation; even well-meaning regu-
lation—even regulation based upon perceived need—does have a cost,
and that we need to be more objective about weighing costs against
public benefit. I think many times we have regulated additional cost
when we did not receive a commensurate public benefit. If the pub-
lic benefit is substantial and important, we obviously need to do the
regulating to make sure that the result is proper and equitable.
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In the banking field, there’s certainly no exception to the fact
that each regulation in its own time and place may have been
well-meaning. But the cumulative effect has been, I think, to add
more complications, duplications and costs than are necessary.

The only way I see for us to approach this problem. now is to go
in for some “zero-based” regulating ourselves, awaiting what may
happen in Congress. We are now structuring and allocating our re-
sources to such a project; we hope over the next couple of years
to reexamine every regulation issued by the Federal Reserve, and
either to reissue the regulation—simplify it or standardize it with
other areas—or to eliminate it. We hope, after 2 years, to have
completely rewritten 100 percent of our regulations to try to re-
lieve their burden—within our present statutory requirements to
regulate as mandated by Congress.

So I am hopeful that that at least will be a step in the right di-
rection. We recognize that we are required by the law to regulate
many of these areas, and we will continue to meet our responsibili-
ties in that regard.

Perhaps Governor Coldwell would like to add to this.

Senator Scamrrr. Could I follow up first, Governor, and then I
will give you a chance.

Will the basic recodification, in a sense of the regulatory framework
of the Board, include an examination of the present and future impact
of those regulations on the economy, including general costs, the subset
of costs, and paperwork that’s sometimes required ?

Mr. MiLer. Yes. We even have to think more and more about
postage, because just the cost of circulating an item is terribly ex-
pensive. The answer is ves.

I must caution you that we are just forming our task force. We
have selected a Governor who will be in charge of it.

Senator ScaMITT. Who is that?

Mr. MirLer. Governor Jackson. We hope not only to revise and
improve our regulations and paperwork, but we also think it would
be appropriate—we hope it would be appropriate and we would like
to do this—to bring to the Congress, to this Committee and the coun-
terpart House committee, suggestions for legislative changes that
could eliminate some of these costs and requirements, yet still meet
the public need. And, where we find that we have a statutory man-
date for a regulation, but we don’t believe there’s an adequate justi-
fication for its cost, we hope that you will be receptive to our sug-
gestions of actions you might take to help us streamline.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, I certainly would be receptive.
I think T can speak for the committee.

Mr. Mmier. If we would just reorganize all the regulatory agen-
cies under the Federal Reserve, as I tried to explain to Chairman
Proxmire, we’d have no problem.

The CuarmMaN. Well, we certainly want to reorganize them into
a single bank regulator and we can show the

Mr. MmLier. That orange box on the left looks awfully good to me.

Senator Scamrrt. Mr. Chairman, I didn’t mean to give you that
much of an opening.

The CrarMAN. You did, however, and I thank you for it.
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Senator ScHMITT. I certainly will be very interested in that effort
and I hope this committee, at the appropriate time, is able to review
those recommendations, that you would have, try to move to eliminate
the unnecessary ones and improve those that are necessary.

Mr. CoLpweLL. I would like to comment just briefly, Senator.

The whole business of writing regulations seems to have a life of
its own, part of it stemming out of legislation, part of it stemming
out of problems we see in the banking industry, part of it coming
out of sheer change in the banking industry and in the whole finan-
cial industry.

This committee and the Senate were very wise in passing what we
know as Senate bill, S. 71, which gives us an opportunity to do some
things for individual transgressors without writing new regulations.
That’s been a bugaboo of mine for years, that we write regulations
to catch 5 or 10 offenders. Well, if we can get that kind of enforce-
ment power and reduce the amount of specific regulations, maybe we
can reduce the general burden. Also, we can do more in fields such as
consumer credit regulation in terms of producing model forms that
a small bank can use with assurance that it would be meeting the
test of the law.

I really don’t understand how a banker in a small town keeps track
of all these regulations. I can’t keep track of them on the writing
side. I don’t see how he keeps track on the reading side and the en-
forcement side. So he needs some help, and he doesn’t have a lawyer
sitting on his shoulder all the time. Plus, the costs of this are very
large. So I’'m on your side of this ball park. I’d like to see us cut
out the idea of additional regulation. I hope the Congress will be
judicious in its passage of laws that mandate new regulations.

Senator ScHMITT. What you have just said is music to the ears of
the small town banker, I'll guarantee you that, and I will do every-
thing I can to support you in those kinds of efforts. It’s extremely
important that we begin to actually make financial transactions
easier rather than more difficult. One method is to leok at a specific
abuse and deal with that abuse in the instant case rather than trying
to blanket an entire industry such as the banking industry with a new
set of regulations. I will continue to fight in this committee for that
kind of activity; EFT regulation being the most recent effort where
we don’t even know what the abuses are going to be but are still going
to do something about them, and I think we have just gone a little bit
too far. There is disagreement in the committee, I might mention, on
that fact.

My second area of questioning, gentlemen, is to ask you to talk
in general and specific terms, about the effect of the present general
tax law on the availability of capital, on these curves that we are see-
ing here, and on the banking system.

Our income taxes is at a point now where there is a serious factor
in reducing the amount of savings that people are bringing into the
banking system.

Mr. CopwerL. Well, I think that’s always going to be a problem
to us in an inflationary time with a progressive income tax. People’s
incomes get higher. Their real incomes don’t move up that much,
but their dollar incomes are subject to higher rates of taxation.
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I have already mentioned to the chairman that one of our ways of
achieving capital is by retained earnings. If we can’t retain earn-
ings in the banking system for building capital we must go outside,
but the market is just not conducive to that and the banking in-
dustry’s earnings are not high enough to attract it.

So I think the tax laws are having a detrimental effect on capital
availability. But the Government must receive its money somehow,
too, or curtail its operations.

Mr. MimLer. Senator, I was going to point out one thing that
happens to be a high priority now in my mind, and that’s the ques-
tion of fairness in competition among all financial institutions in
providing credit and transaction services. This point goes back to
the question of membership in the Federal Reserve.

There’s one form of tax on banking that other financial institutions
don’t have and that is the requirement for members to maintain
non-interest-bearing reserves. As long as other financial institutions
don’t have that requirement, it is a tax and that tax reduces equity
and draws a very substantial amount of money out of the banking
industry. It’s that tax that is causing us to lose members to the
non-taxed state system. So I hope you will bear in mind it’s not just
direct taxes, but this kind of indirect tax that concerns us too.

Senator Scamirr. Well, I agree with you on the specific point
that you make about reserves. I think you're entirely correct, that
we should make it more attractive to be a member of the Federal
Reserve System. It has many side effects, as you well know, not
the least of which is understanding what is happening out there in
the financial community.

Do you, however, feel that a small but permanent tax cut at this
time, again keeping equity in mind if we can, but generally a small
but permanent and business income tax cut would over the next 2
or 3 years actually help the formation of capital in the banking
system ?

Mr. CorpweLL. Yes, I would say it would be a help to improving
the amounts of savings. Hopefully, the banking industry would be
attractive enough to get its share of those savings and, therefore, to
improve its availability of funds. Savings ought to translate into
larger capital spending. That’s one of the areas of weakness that we
have seen in our economy over the recovery period; capital spend-
ing just has not grown enough. Increased savings would be a help
along that line.

I would be very cautious about when I implemented that tax cut,
however.

Senator ScamITT. Well, I would be very cautious also, but we are
talking now about a one-shot tax cut. That’s the general trend of
conversation around here. What would be the effect of a one-shot cut?
Would it have any noticeable effect on the problem we’re dlscussm%?

Mr. CopweLL. Well, a one-shot tax cut—you mean cut it for 1979
and then reimpose it for 1980 ¢

Senator ScumrTT. Yes. )

Mr. CoLpwerL. I assume you get some improvement in the avail-
ability of funds because you wouldn’t pay as much tax. Such a one-
shot arrangement, however, wouldn’t allow people to plan over long
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periods of time, which is what you have to do in a capital spending
program.

Senator ScumrTT. But do you think—Ilet’s say just for the sake of
numbers, if we had a one-shot, $30 billion tax cut versus a permanent
cut which, over 38 years, would amount to $30 billion, which, would
have the better effect on the banking community and the availability
of capital? Is it possible to make a general determination on that,
Chairman Miller?

Mr. Mimrer. Let me comment on that. I would think that’s very
dangerous; a very large, one-time cut would create interruptions in
the economy. It would have effects on financial markets and, given
the very large Federal deficit that would go with it, it would have
many repercussions.

What we need in this country is economic policies which move in
an ordered pace toward where we want to be; I think moving up
and down is a poor policy. We ought to head for an economy that
does require less spending of resources by the Federal Government.
We ought to move gradually; that means we not only have to plan
tax cuts in due course, when we can afford them as weighed against
our Federal deficit, but that we also need to make conscious decisions
to reduce the percent of GNP made up by Federal spending.

So I would much rather see a multiyear program headed toward
lower Government spending and a shift of resources to the private
sector, through parallel action to transfer incomes and spending de-
cisions to businesses and individuals. That’s how you will strengthen
the banking system and that’s how you will strengthen the economy.

Senator ScEHMITT. I couldn’t agree with you more, Chairman
Miller. I think you’re right. It takes discipline on several fronts,
including a long-term view of reducing taxes, reducing the Federal
deficit itself, and reducing the rate of growth of Federal expenditures
hopefully until it drops below the rate of growth of the GNP on a
continuous basis for the foreseeable future. And at the same time, as
we have talked about before, looking at a steady decrease in the rate
of growth of the money supply which those other actions would now
make possible and would have considerable effect on inflation.

Mr. Chairman, I’m sorry to go over.

The Cuatrman. That’s fine. I went over, too.

Senator ScumrtT. We’re even.

The Cuarrman. We sure are. I might say, Chairman Miller, two
fans of yours in this morning’s newspaper, Evans and Novak, re-
marked on your position on the Steiger bill to reduce capital gains
tax, indicating in their judgment—which isn’t always the best judg-
ment but sometimes it’s good and sometimes it’s not—in their judg-
ment, your present position on the Steiger bill is you oppose it, op-
pose reducing the capital gains tax, would have an adverse effect
on all industry, including banks and being able to raise money.

I just can’t resist making a comment In the area that Senator
Schmitt opened up so well. A single bank commission would reduce
personnel, provide for uniformity in regulation, consolidate the
regional offices, provide less burdensome regulations—all kinds of
very good advantages.

Let me ask you this question. The Federal Reserve appears to have
recently upped the Federal funds rate to 714 percent. When will this
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process end? Are we heading for another credit crunch as we had in
1974 when short-term rates soared over 10 percent ?

Mr. MiLEr. Senator Proxmire, I certainly hope not. The Federal
Reserve in recent times has been deeply concerned about the in-
flationary pressures which have accelerated and which threaten our
long-term economic well-being. As you know, the problem is an espe-
cially difficult one for the Federal Reserve because should the Fed-
eral Reserve be the only part of the economic policymaking appa-
ratus that is trying to counter inflation—and if the Federal Reserve
is left to do so by its only means, which is tightening the money
supply—then we do run the risk of slowing down the business ex-
pansion and even bringing on a recession.

On the other hand, if we validate inflation, certainly we’re going
to head for even more serious problems; the economic dislocations
would come later, but be more severe. So our hope is that a combina-
tion of some restraint on our part, and the discipline that can and
will be introduced on the fiscal side, will allow us to get through
this very difficult period of time—with a somewhat slower rate of
real growth in GNP than had been predicted last fall, but still one
above the long-term trend line. This would give us a chance for
economic growth, improvement in employment, and reduction of
unemployment, while still holding in bound inflationary forces.

This is a very difficult task. We will have to be extremely wise to
move through this particularly difficult period without overreacting
one way or the other. We will do our best to act prudently and
wisely, and not try to create abrupt changes that could dislocate
the economy.

The CrHARMAN. I notice that the administration has responded to
your appeal to postpone the tax cut and that seems to have confirmed
part of what you were asking, an important part of it. The White
House has announced what they call an all-out assault on the Federal
budget for fiscal year 1980 with a view toward reducing the deficit
below $40 billion. Now if the administration is successful, what
would be the impact on the Federal Reserve Board’s monetary policy,
if they are able to reduce the deficit below $40 billion ?

Mr. Mrcrer. If we can go on a downward pattern—reducing the
deficit to $50 billion, instead of the $60 billion originally estimated
for fiscal year 1979; to $40 billion or below for fiscal year 1980; and
to $20 billion or below in fiscal year 1981; and, finally, achieving a
balanced budget in fiscal year 1982—I think that trend, along with
other actions to decelerate inflation, would greatly ease the burden
on the Federal Reserve. The more discipline there is in fiscal man-
agement, the less pressure there is on the Federal Reserve to main-
tain monetary restraint. So I look with great favor on a course of
action in which the budget is brought toward balance and in which
we have less need for Federal financing of the deficit and therefore
less pressure on the Federal Reserve.

The CmamrMan. Is it possible that the growth of the economy
might not be retarded very much inasmuch as the lesser fiscal stimu-
lus might be compensated by an easier monetary policy so that with
the diminution in the size of the deficit and therefore a lesser stimu-
lus from the fiscal sector you can make up for it? Would you feel
that’s reasonable or is that asking too much ?
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Mr. Miccer. I think it’s reasonable. None of us can predict ex-
ternal factors, such as what will happen because of balance of pay-
ments problems.

The CuarrMAN. What I'm talking about is interest rates coming
down.

Mr. MiLLer. We do have to worry about international issues; the
answer is more complicated than you imply and we don’t want to
simplify it. But I think what you say is true to the degree that if
we have a fiscal program that’s in equilibrium and that does not en-
tail large deficits and that fosters full employment in good times,
that that does open up the prospect for less monetary restraint. And
if we were fortunate and everything worked well—and if inflation
does decrease—we could see lower interest rates.

However, interest rates, in my opinion, are more influenced by in-
flation that they are by these short-term actions. If inflation con-
tinues at 7 percent, Senator, I’'m just afraid there’s not much that
any of us will be able to do to bring down rates on long-term capital.

The CHamrMaN, Well, presumably, the kind of fiscal policy we'’re
discussing would have some effect on inflation.

Mr. Mirrer. We would hope so. And, of course, as you know, it’s
been my view that if we work toward a goal gradually we will be
better off than if we move abruptly—that’s true in steering the econ-
omy as it is for most other endeavors. If we could work toward
moving the inflation rate down at one-half or three-quarters of 1
percent a year—and keep the rate going down steadily—then what
you're suggesting would come about. We would see opportunity for
lower interest rates because inflation would abate. And, if we bal-
anced the budget, the pressures of the large Federal deficit would
abate, and interest rates would inevitably come down.

Mr. CorpweLL. I hope, Senator, that I’'m not revealing a difference,
because I haven't talked this over with the chairman, but obviously
you have a longrun/shortrun problem involved here. Improvement
in fiscal policy action will, over a longer period of time, reduce the
pressure on the markets. But the Federal Reserve also has a shortrun
problem, as well as a longrun problem. I hope the chairman is say-
ing that over the long haul we can reduce pressures as the fiscal
stimulus is reduced also.

The CHAIRMAN. But in view of the enormous importance of the
psychological element, won’t the diminution in the deficit be the
determination we make and reducing the deficit also will have an
effect in slowing inflation ?

Mr. Mivcer. It will have a very powerful effect for several reasons.
One, it will encourage business investment, which is important.

The CuamrMaN. And it would moderate wage demands, too.

Mr. Mirier. It would moderate wage demands and improve op-
portunities for investment, both of which would be positive factors.

I think there’s a big psychological benefit to be had from the
American public’s understanding that there is a commitment to a
course of action that reduces the Federal deficit and brings it to-
ward balance. A course of action that does that on a timetable that’s
realistic and achievable will put great confidence in the system and
will contribute greatly to improved economic conditions.
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The CaairmaNn. Governor Coldwell, one of the areas of concern
you expressed for the banking system is the financial condition of
New York City and, of course, as you know, this committee will be
dealing with that problem in the next month or so and the Senate
and the Congress will have to deal with it.

You point out that the amount of New York City paper held by
banks has declined and the default need not result in a complete
loss. I’'m not quite sure how precise you want to be on this. I got
the impression that you were saying that a New York City default
would not have a significantly adverse effect on the banking system
as a whole. Is that right ?

Mr. CorpweLL. That’s true—or even on the banks themselves. A
default presumably would be cured because the Government agency
or entity continues in existence and it will have to cure its default in
order to have access to the credit markets. So I don’t think you’re
looking at a permanent loss of capital. You will have some loss of
revenue and interest, of course, if you have a default, but over the
long haul a government—city, State or whatever it is—will con-
tinue to exist and must get itself back in shape in the market to at-
tract funds.

The CraRMAN. Chairman Miller, do you agree with that?

Mr. Mirier. I think there could be loss in interest, in the earnings
of the securities for a while, and that there could be deferral in pay-
ing at maturity. There could be some effect on liquidity of banks;
in that regard, the Federal Reserve is prepared through its discount
system to take care of the liquidity problem with banks.

So I see that we could have harm to the banking system from de-
fault, because we’d have lost earnings and deferral of payments. But
we certainly would not have any sense of crisis. We would be able,
I think, to manage the liquidity problem quite satisfactorily.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scamrrt. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to move back to the issue of taxes a little bit, gentle-
men, and specifically, Chairman Miller, will you just summarize why
you seem to now oppose a change in the capital gains tax structure?
It was my understanding originally that you were somewhat favor-
ably inclined towards that.

Mr. Micier. All I know about my position is what I read in the
papers.

Senator ScamrrT. Why don’t you forget about the papers because
I haven’t read them this morning. Tell us how you feel about the
reduction.

Mr. MirLier. There are several things that have been reported. Let
me give you my views accurately.

My view is that this calendar year we are making the plans for
next fiscal year, and, in the face of inflation, it is very important to
get in some fiscal discipline. That takes place only one of two ways:
spend less or tax more. On the taxing side, reduction is proposed;
the simplest and surest way to counter or to reduce the large, im-
pending Federal deficit is to defer and cut the tax reduction. That
has been agreed to by the President and the leadership in various
congressional committees, and hopefully will become the program.
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Now we must look downstream, and it seems to me that down-
stream we need to be looking toward an economy that in 2 number
of years moves the percentage of GNP represented by the Federal
Government down from 22 to 20 or lower. This means that, say, 5
years from now Federal spending may be $50 to $100 billion less
than it might have been—maybe we’ll see an even greater reduction.

We also need to change the component of our GNP that is in
fixed business investment from about 9 percent to 12 or 14 percent.
We also need to make substantial efforts to increase our exports as
a percent of GNP in real terms from 7 percent to perhaps 10 percent.

If we start on such a program, along the way we will want those
tax programs that would create incentives for the business investment
that creates jobs, that modernizes, and that replenishes the capital
base we have been depleting.

Japan has been spending about 15 percent of GNP on fixed busi-
ness investment ; Germany, 21 percent. We have been spending about
9 percent. We are falling too far behind.

We should, therefore, be looking beyond this year to next year
to plans for investment incentives that work in the most efficient
way. As we reduce Government spending as a percent of GNP, we
should also be looking at plans for shifting resources to individuals—
by cutting their taxes, when we can do that without damage to
our objective of balancing the budget. We should also look at im-
pediments to capital formation—at the combination of capital gains
taxes and the double taxation of dividends. And, as we make progress
cn a comprehensive plan that we understand and a strategy on which
we agree, then I think it would be appropriate to undertake reforms
that encourage and give incentive and motivation for the en-
trepreneurship that we need to get this country revitalized. But I
think we cannot talk out of both sides of our mouth. We cannot say,
“We must discipline ourselves this year,” and then start another
system that contradicts that. We must have two disciplines: the dis-
cipline to balance our budget and to manage our monetary affairs
prudently, and the discipline to take our tax cuts when we can afford
them—when they promote our strategy and not just because it’s
convenient or attractive or opportunistic.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, I agree with, as we used to say
in the geological profession, the topology of the picture you painted,
and the question is what are all the lines concerning that particular
map we put on the future and how do we then stretch it and move
it around, keeping the general relationship of things the same? You
and I, T think, agree on the general relationship, but I’'m really con-
cerned that you do not advocate, say, establishing one of these trend
lines which represents a gradual reduction in taxes such as a gradual
reduction in the capital gains tax, and maybe even as important now,
a gradual reduction in personal income taxes.

’m not talking about a big cut this year, but let’s establish a trend
line of the same kind within the context of the shape of things that
you painted. Don’t you think that we can do that? You agree on a
tax cut this year, even if it’s a smaller one. Why don’t we make it
even smaller but create a clear picture that that cut is going to con-
tinue into the future?
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Mr. MivLer. Senator Schmitt, I can’t disagree with you in princi-
ple. My concern has been with the aggregate level of the tax cut; I
have not tried to involve myself in a debate of how the $19.4 billion
tax cut, now contemplated to take effect January 1, might be struc-
tured. If there’s any room to start the trend in the direction you
suggest, I would faver that approach. I don’t want to misstate my
position. I favor a relief of the tax burden for individuals. After all,
tax reform for individuals in this country means two things: it
means, first, simplification of the complexities of our tax structure,
which are mind-boggling; and second, lower rates, and a shift of
spending from Government to the private sector. We can’t do both;
we can’t keep up Government spending and also keep putting more
money into the private sector. We cut Government spending relative
to GNP and give money back to people. At the same time, I agree
with you: We've got to find a way to make it worthwhile once more
for those American geniuses and entreprenuers to found great en-
terprises and build jobs and new technologies.

Right now there’s more net after tax income for any person work-
ing for a large corporation or working for a salary than there is for
any person taking the risk of building a business. When you build a
business, the tax is greater than when you receive a salary. So we've
got to reinstitute some reward and incentive to build the enterprises
that will create jobs, create competitiveness, advance our technology,
and give our economy that thrust.

I agree with what you’re saying. I would be happy if somebody
asked me and others at the Federal Reserve to look at how we might
draw your line to get from here to there. I was only trying to outline
to you what I think the end game ought to be, more or less. Now we
ought to seek general agreement as to the desired end result and then
see if we can agree on how to get there.

Senator Scamrrr. Well, I think we also, you and I at least, would
agree to the path. The question is, what is the slope of the curves.

Mr. MrLLER. Yes.

Senator Scamrrt. This is relative to the tax and deficit reduction
and so forth. We have built in a more difficult situation for the next
few years because of what we did last year on social security tax in-
creases, That not only swamps to some degree what we are talking
about in terms of a tax cut this year, but it’s going to be a continuing
problem. Maybe it will be another argument about why we need to
establish a gradual reduction in other taxes so that we can progres-
sively offset that social security tax increase if we’re not going to find
a better way to provide for retirement security in the future.

So I'm encouraged by what you say, that a trend line that indicates
a permanent and gradual reduction in taxes would fit within the
topology or the shape of the picture that you’re trying to paint for
us. I agree with that completely and I hope that this year we can
agree to do that. Rather than throwing a one-shot tax cut which may
be a little bit too large into the economy, let’s take a series of smaller
steps over a long period of time. It not only makes more rational
economic sense but it’s the kind of thing that encourages investors
because they know they are going to have, every year, a set amount
that can go back into investment of a certain kind. The $50 rebate
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that we talked about last year basically had one disadvantage—that
it was one shot. It did not provide the incentives for long-term plan-
ning with respect to what are you going to do with more of your in-
come as every year comes by. So I’'m encouraged by the statements that
you have made so far.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrarMAN. Thank you, gentlemen, very, very much. We very
much appreciate your testimony and you have been most responsive.

Mr. MicLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Schmitt.

The CuARMAN. Our next witnesses are Hon. John Heimann, Comp-
troller of the Currency; and Hon. George LeMaistre, Chairman of
the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.

Mr. Heimann, your statement will be printed in full in the record
and it’s an excellent statement. We’'d appreciate it if you could ab-
breviate it for us and, Mr. LeMaistre, similarly, we’d appreciate it if
you could abbreviate your statement.

Mr. Heimann, go right ahead.

STATEMENT OF JOHN G. HEIMANN, COMPTROLLER
OF THE CURRENCY

Mr. HemmanN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this committee. As
we’ve noted in our statement, we feel strongly that these hearings are
of great value to all of us in assessing the condition of the banking
industry.

I will abbreviate the statement, if I may, and just hit some high-
lights and not repeat some of the things that have already been men-
tioned by Chairman Miller and Governor Coldwell.

[Complete statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF JOHN G. HEIMANN
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BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING,
HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS
U. S. SENATE
May 25, 1978

I appreciate this opportunity to discuss the condition of
the national banking system. This is the second annual meeting
on this subject and I commend the Committee for initiating these
sessions. We in the Comptroller's Office consider this an appro-
priate opportunity to analyze on a macro basis the banking system's
condition and to share these findings with this Committee for the

purposes of oversight and legislation.

In connection with these hearings, we have already supplied
the Committee with statistical and other data. Because of the
volume of data and the breadth of the subject, I will concentrate
today on an overview of the condition of the national banking
system, the status of national banks requiring special supervisory
attention and, finally, our methods of, and plans for improving,

bank supervision.
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As was the case last year, the national banking system is in
a reasonably satisfactory and sound condition. The condition and
health of the nation's banks reflect in large part the state of
the economy. Economic growth usually brings with it profitability,
as well as the expansion of the resource base, of the nation's banks.
As the economy improved in 1977, so the nation's banks continued
their rebound from the severe recession of 1974 and 1975 by all

the traditional standards of measurement.

Bank failures during 1977 were at their lowest level in recent
years. Only one national bank failed in 1977 and one has failed
thus far in 1978. Failures at these manageable levels are a
natural cost of maintaining a highly innovative and competitive
banking system ;ith over 14,000 participants. Each of the 1977
and 1978 bank failures was managed by the federal banking agencies
without loss to the banks' depositors and with only minimal dis-~

ruption to the communities they served.

The asset quality of national bank portfolios also improved
during 1977. Net loan losses declined in 1977 to .42% of average
loans, comparéd to a level of .60% in 1975 and 1976. While still
high by historical standards, loan losses are on the decline. We
fully expect future earnings and loss reserves, which increased
9% in 1977, to be adequate generally to cover the loss potential

contained in the poor quality assets remaining in the portfolios.
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Classified assets remain heavy in the largest national banks
(assets over $5 billion) at 81% of gross capital funds, although
they have declined from 107% last year. Seventy-seven percent of
these assets, however, are in the substandard category and contain
only minimal loss exposure. Most of these classified assets rep-
resent the overhang of loans, chiefly in the real estate sector,
made prior to the recession. That few are of recent origin suggests
that bankers in the last three years have taken a more cautious

lending approach.

1977 was also a year of growth for national banks. Assets
increased 13.1% to $796.6 billion, which is equal to 59.5% of the
total assets of the U.S. banking system. Illustrative of the tre-
mendous growth of the banking system in the last forty years is
the fact that two national banks individually now hold assets which
exceed the $68 billion held by all commercial banks in 1937. 1In
recent years much of this growth has been centered in the expansion
of multinational activities by the nation's largest banks. From a
nominal base in 1967, national banks have expanded their holdings

of international assets to $160 billion as of December 31, 1977.

Loans increased in 1977 at a 15.1% rate due to the surge in
credit demand which was created by favorable economic conditions.

This compares to a 5.3% growth rate in 1976.
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While earnings and capital in 1977 increased in national banks
at rates of 11.9% and 9%, respectively, both factors significantly
lagged the expansion of assets. This resulted in the return of a
long-term trend of declining capital ratios which has concerned

the Congress and regulatoré for several years.

The subject of capital adequacy has traditionally been the
source of differences of opinion among bankers, bank supervisors,
and the investment community. There have been substantial defi-
nitional problems. 1In addition, banks have different financial,
economic, management and shareholder characteristics. All of
these factors influence the desirable level of capital for the
particular institution. They are nearly impossible for the
bank supervisor to quantify and standardize. There is no magic

formula for determining bank capital adequacy.

Despite the analytical and conceptual complexities, one
thing is abundantly clear: the ability of individual banks to
continue serving efficiently existing product markets and indi-
viduals and to achieve other new long-range objectives depends,
in large measure, on the strength of their capital base. The
capital growth of the nation's banking system has simply not
kept pace with the expansion of the resource base, particularly
risk assets. This development has probably occurred more as a

function of the dramatic growth in bank resources, influenced
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by the inflationary environment of the 1970's, rather than as

a result of any conscious effort on the part of bankers to

accept a lower level of capital. As banking institutions have
experienced this impressive asset growth, diversification has
broadened the base of operations. This, in turn, has to some
degree lessened the need for the maintenance of historical capital

standards in certain banks.

Decreasing capital ratios have been most apparent for the
national banks with assets exceeding $5 billion. The statistics
provided to the Committee show that equity capital has fallen as
a percentage of total assets to 4.367%, compared to 4.59% last
year and 4.79% in 1972. Present trends are in the direction‘of
still lower capital ratios although they have not yet reached the
historical low of 3.867% set in 1974. The statistics are somewhat
distorted, however, inasmuch as they include significant equity
contributions from parent holding companies, many of which raised

the funds through debt issues, rather than through equity offerings.

While regulators have some concern about current capital
levels at the large institutions, our principal concern is with
the trend of bank capital ratios. We believe there may be a
substantial shortfall in bank capital by the early 1980's if
asset growth patterns are maintained at historic levels and if
internally generated capital through retained earnings is not

both increased and supplemented by external sources.
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Earnings, the major source of bank capital, have been a
particular problem for the large U.S. banks. The causes of this
problem are varied and involve structural and economic factors
largely beyond the bank's control. One of the most important
factors is the rate of inflation in the 1970's, which has been a
major contributor to the phenomenal growth of bank assets and bank
expenses. During this inflationary period, revenues have not
risen proportionately. As a result, although nominal earnings
on equity have remained relatively steady over the last ten years,
the real return on equity, adjusted for inflation, has declined. In
this environment banks have been unable to attract large amounts
of external capital simply because bank shareholders, present and
prospective, are not getting, and do not perceive they have the

potential for getting, an adequate rate of return on investment.

Bank stocks are not only selling at low earnings multiples,
but many are selling below book value as well. In these circum-
stances, shareholders face substantial dilution of their interest
if equity is to be sold. As a result, the major banking companies
have been relying more and more on subordinated debt issues, a less
desirable form of capital financing than equity. Debt issues not
only avoid dilution for shareholders but have the additional advan-
tage that interest can be deducted for tax purposes. The increases

in debt capital issued by bank holding companies in the last few
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years suggest that many of these companies may be approaching

their limits in their access to the debt markets.

If some fundamental adjustments are not made and asset growth
continues to exceed capital growth, the ultimate trade-off may well
involve severe restraints on the ability of banks to serve the

nation's credit needs.

Steps should be taken to remove artificial barriers to more
efficient allocation of financial resources. Laws enacted over
many years have restrained the ability of financial institutions
to price their services properly and to pay market rates for the
financial resources they seek. Still other laws have established
market allocations which interfere with efficient application of

scarce capital.

Congress and the regulatory agencies are addressing some of
the problems such as the prohibition of interest payments on
demand deposits, the interest rate differential between commercial
banks and thrifts, and the Federal Reserve membership costs.

The Comptroller's Office has also asked the Congress to consider
changing the maximum permissible cumulative rate, now 6%, which

national banks can pay on preferred stock.

Our examining personnel insist that national banks place

additional emphasis on capital planning. The existenge, maturity
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and sophistication of the internal planning process is carefully
evaluated. As a corollgry to this approach, we are developing
NBSS generated growth projections for individual banks based on
historic financial trends and other relevant factors, all of which
are derived from the examination process and the present industry

reporting system.

As a tool for examining personnel and bank management, these
profiles are expected to provide a basis for meaningful discussion
about an individual bank's capital adequacy, present and prospective.
If a current or future shortfall in capital is suggested as a
result of analysis, examiners will be prepared to discuss specific
measures to alleviate the deficiency. Finally, we are reassessing
the role subordinated debt should play in bank capital analysis
and planning.

The data in our National Bank Surveillance System (NBSS) pro-
vide us with further information on the condition of the national
banking system. While most of the twenty NBSS peer groups reflect
the recent trends of the total system, two types of national banks,
the largest multinational banks and the small rural banks, separ-

ately reflect the recent economic conditions applicable to them.

The 15 national banks in NBSS peer group one are multinational,

money center banks. They hold 447 of the assets of the national
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banking system and 267 of the assets of all commercial banks.

These institutions, for many practical reasons, serve as reserve
banks for the thousands of smaller state and national banks in

this country. They also serve the multinational interests of
Americans in all countries. These banks operate in the interdepen-
dent world financial system and their performance is affected by
global money market conditions. The high levels of liquidity and
the coFresponding narrowing of spreads in those markets during

1977 afe reflected in the slight declines experienced by these
banks in their return on average assets and their net interest

earnings as a percentage of average assets.

However, the 15 banks in the first NBSS peer group remain
strong and viable. During 1977, their assets increased 15.67% and
deposits increased 14.5%. During 1977, net loan losses decreased
21.6% while reserves for future loan losses increased by 9.47% from
$1,536 million to $1,680 million. Overall, these banks retained
$1 billion in earnings in 1977. Total capital increased 9.3% from
$14,914 million to $16,302 million. The multinational influences
on these figures are clear. Loans and deposits in foreign offices
increased 18.7% and 15.6%, respectively, during 1977. Overseas
loan losses continue to be minimal. 1977 earnings from international
operations increased 6.6% and represented 38.17% of the total

earnings for these banks.
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NBSS data on the small rural banks reflect the economic im-
pact of agricultural problems in 1977. By the end of 1977 the
percentage of past due loans to total loans had declined in all
peer groups of national banks except those of rural banks with
resources of $25 million or less. In addition to being the only
type of national bank to report increased loan delinquencies, the
small rural banks were also the only type to report increases in
the ratio of provisions for possible loan losses to average assets.
Even with the increased provision for loan losses for the rural bank
peer groups, their return on assets and capital ratios are better
than those of any other peer group. These banks appear most capable
of handling adverse economic problems if the severity of those
problems can be kept within reasonable limits in the future. We
have initiated a special study of the small rural banks' problems

to monitor clﬁsely this situation.

Individual national banks requiring special supervisory
attention are those in Group Ratings 3 (Close Supervision), 4
(Serious) and 5 (Critical). (A detailed history of the methods
of identifying and rating banks requiring special supervisory

attention has been provided to the Committee.)

An apparent contradiction to the improving condition of the
national banking system is the number of banks receiving special
supervisory attention. There were 259 such national banks as of
year end, versus 147 for the same date in 1976. This substantial

increase is not a reflection of the health of the system. Rather

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



64

it reflects a deliberate effort by our Office to provide close
supervision at the earliest time to developing problems. Such
an approach is facilitated by better monitoring methods (the
NBSS system in particular), examination procedures that are
producing better quality results, and written policies that
mandate administrative action when a rating of "3" or worse is

assigned.

Group "3" banks now include those having insider abuses,
reflecting poor earnings, having excessively strained capital
positions or experiencing a declining local economic situation.
Therefore, because of expanding criteria determining a bank which
requires special supervisory attention, as well as revised and
standardized monitoring and examining techniques, the number of
banks subject to special attention has substantially increased.
Another perspective is provided by comparison of our special
supervisory list with the FDIC's list of problem banks, which is
designed to identify banks evidencing some risk of involvency. That
list contained 60 national banks as of December 31, 1977, while
there are 52 national banks in our "4" and "5" categories. The
FDIC list included only one national baak in the "Serious
Problem-Potential Payout" category, 15 in the 'Serious Problem"

category, and 44 in the "Other Problems" category.
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Our improved methods of identifying problems have also
resulted in more administrative actions under the Financial
Institutions Supervisory Act of 1966. While some of the pro-
visions of formal administrative actions prohibit certain
practices, most establish goals and directions for the bank to
effect improvement in the bank's conditions. Our formal admini-
strative actions increased by 70% from 33 cases in 1976 to 56 cases
in 1977. There were 97 formal administrative actions issued and
still outstanding on December 31, 1977. In the first four months
of 1978, 24 actions were completed and an additional 38 are now
being processed. (Details on this activity for 1977 have been

provided to the Committee.)

We also bélieve that further expansion will occur on our own
list of banks requiring special supervisory attention. This
reflects somewhat lagging results of our improved methods, as well
as our commitment to take early and appropriate bank supervisory

action on those banks with developing problems.

I am also pleased to report the satisfactory progress of our
commercial examination process. 1977 was the first complete year
under the new examination procedures adopted in 1976. As our
examiners have become more familiar with these procedures, we have

been able to make several adjustments which have substantially
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improved their effectiveness. For example, the examination
procedures for small banks were modified to improve time
efficiencies. This will allow for an increased frequency of

examination without affecting quality.

A vital part of the new examination procedure is the analysis
of the Bank Performance Report produced by the NBSS. After a year
and a half of experience with this system, combined with training
sessions for examiners geared toward its use, the field examiners
are becoming more sophisticated in their analysis. These reports
are also being provided directly to the banks in the hope that
they will help the banks to analyze their own condition and make
improvements based on this study. The Bank Performance Report has
changed considerably since it was first produced in 1976, and
it receives constant review for possible further improvements.

An example of the latest report has been previously supplied

to the Committee.

The recent adoption of a new enforcement and compliance
policy generally requires our Office to take formal administrative
action under the Financial Institutions Supervisory Act of 1966 on
all banks rated 4 or 5. Also, formal administrative actions or the
use of a less formal 'Memorandum of Understanding' is required for
all 3 rated banks. Exceptions to this policy may be granted by

the Washington Office.
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Another recent development in the Enforcement and Compliance
area is the creation of a fraud detection unit. Experienced
examiners from each of the regions attend a training session where
they receive instructions on how to improve detection and reporting
of fraud, safeguard the chain of evidence, and conduct a.proper .
investigation. These examiners will be used when a potential case
of fraud is spotted. This new unit has already proved to be
extremely beneficial. Additional training sessions are planned

to expand the number of qualified specialists in this area.

Improvements have also been made in the examination procedures
for special bank functions, consumer, trust, international, and EDP
examinations. New procedures were adopted for each of these areas
in 1976 and were improved in 1977 through changes resulting from
the experience gained in the year of implementation. Changes included
major revision of work programs, establishment of follow-up proce-
dures to monitor more closely problem areas, improvements in the
review process at the Washington level and the use of formal admini-
strative actions to effect remedial action in several cases. While
each of these specialized areas presently receives individualized
attention through the use of a separate report, we are now coordi-
nating the examinations where possible so that a consolidated view
of a bank's operations is presented by our examiners to the bank

directors at the conclusion of the commercial examination.
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This coordinated effort is most important in the examination
of the multinational banks due to their size and importance to the
national economy. The largest 98 national banks hold 65% of the
total resources of all national banks. We have strengthened our
examination and review processes for the multinational banks and
are developing a sophisticated training program for the examiners
who will be responsible for examining these banks in the future.

We continue to supervise these banks on a global basis through
regular on-site examinations abroad and on a remote basis using
reports the banks submit regularly to the Comptroller's Office.

The overseas examinations provide the Comptroller's Office with

the opportunity to evaluate, at close range, bank systems, management,
assets, and foreign exchange activities. We also test the accuracy
and timeliness of maﬁagemenc reports these foreign locations submit

to their head offices.

There is another advantage to these overseas assignments -
communication with foreign bank supervisors. Given the scope of
multinational activities in the largest national banks and the
interdependence of the world's financial markets, the effective-
ness of all bank supervision throughout the world determines the
safety, soundness and confidence of the world's banking system.
The Comptroller's Office recently was invited to join the Group of

Ten Committe on Banking Regulations and Supervisory Practices.
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The Committee, commonly known as the 'Cooke Committee" after
its Chairman, Mr. Peter Cooke, head of bank supervision at the
Bank of England, operates under the auspices of the Bank for
International Settlements in Basle, Switzerland and provides

a forum for discussion of bank supervisory concerns common to
all conmittee members. Finally, our Office regularly receives
bank supervisors who review our procedures, forms and NBSS for
adaptation in their home countries. Conversely, our Office
has detached personnel to the International Monetary Fund for
the purposes of assisting Fund members in strengthening these

bank supervisory programs.

The growth of multinational banking also calls for more
appropriate remote supervisory methods. We have been collecting
data for some time about national banks' foreign balance sheet and
foreign exchange positions. Last June the three federal agencies
began collecting and publishing comprehensive data about overseas
loan portfolios. In 1979 our NBSS system will receive detailed
information about overseas balance sheet and income in order to

analyze thoroughly the multinational affairs of national banks.

Finally, multinational banking introduces to the Comptroller's
Office and other supervisors complexities not found in domestic
banking. The most difficult supervisory questions are the extent
of country exposure national banks should carry in their portfolios

and the manner in which examiners evaluate that exposure. In

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



70

response to these questions, we will soon be finalizing a proposed
ruling to establish supervisory guidelines over foreign public
sector lending. The three agencies have almost completed the
development of a uniform approach to portfolio evaluation which
concentrates on levels of exposure, potential risk in that exposure,

and the manner in which a bank manages its country risk.

This development is an example of the increased coordination
and cooperation among the Comptroller's Office, the FDIC and the
Federal Reserve System in 1977. This Committee and the GAO study
have spurred this improvement. The strides made by the Inter-
agency Coordinating Committee since 1976 are significant. Although
there has been an interchange of ideas in the past, there was
more of a feeling of cooperation and a willingness to change in
1977. This new openmindedness resulted in several changes in

each agency garnered from the successes of the other agencies.

Some of the more significant accomplishments of this new spirit
are changes in examination techniques in all three agencies, changes
in examination emphasis, an increased number of joint examinations
of affiliated banks and holding companies, closer communications
concerning problem banks, joint training programs and the recent
adoption of a uniform rating system. This new rating system
includes five group ratings similar to those presently used by the
Comptroller's Office. After implementation, the statistics pro-
vided to this Committee by all three agencies should be more

comparable. The Interagency Coordinating Committee will continue
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to work toward the end of improving the supervision of all
banks which ultimately affects the overall condition of the

banking system.

We are also working with the Federal Reserve Board, the
New York Banking Department and the Commonwealth of Virginia Banking
Department to produce NBSS generated bank performance reports for
their use. Compatibility of data and integrated computer systems

are goals all three banking agencies hope to achieve in the future.

In summary, I would emphasize that 1977 and early 1978 have
been times of improvement in the condition of the banking system
and in the supervisory process. Bankers have applied lessons
learned in 1974 and 1975. This is reflected in generally improving
earnings, declining loan losses and decreasing classified assets.
Current examinations indicate that banks have moved to impose
more effective controls and policies. At the same time, signi-
ficant changes in the examination and supervisory process -
including improved surveillance procedures and increased reliance
on formal enforcement - have substantially increased our abilities
to cope with problems when they do occur. While some uncertain-
ties remain, bankers and bank supervisors have taken additional

steps to assure that the American banking system remains sound.
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APPENDIX

Graph on Growth Rates for Total Assets
and Total Capital of National Banks
1973 - 1977

Graph on Percentage of Total Capital
to Total Assets of National Banks
1972 - 1977

Table on Selected Ratio Summaries of
All National Banks for 1975 - 1977

Tables on NBSS Selected Ratios for
National Bank Peer Groups for 1972 - 1977
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CUMPTRULLER Ot THE CURRENCY
NBSS PEER GROUP DATA

RETURN ON AVERAGE| NET INTEREST INTEREST EXPENSE/| Net Loan Losses/
ASSETS EARNINGS AVERAGE ASSETS Av Total Loans
PEER TYPE OF NO. OF
GROUP BANK BANKS 1975 1976 1977 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
ALL BANKS
1-20 4,599 .86 .91 .92 3.97) 4.17 | 4.23) 2.792.92 | 2.95 .51 .37 .32
LARGE BANKS $300
2-3 | MILLTQN 9.5 228 |. .71} .73 .78 3.70| 3.85 | 3.01) 2.78|2.93 |2.98 60| .59 .40
BANKS UNDER
4-20 [$300 MILLION 4,356 .87 .92 .93 3.99| 4.20 | 4.26 § 2.79 | 2.93{ 2.95 .50 .36 .32
- -
3;9?:9 RURAL BANKS 2,353 1.00| 1.06| 1.06] 3.98f 4.15 | 4.19 ] 2.49| 2.59| 2.60 .26 .28 .25
5 ';':t'ﬁ k;-."lc'égl’ - Av"rrl\‘;‘;:\l{m(‘.:l“_ﬂ{ff{/ Av. Asset Gr. Rate JAv. Capital Gr, Rate
1-20 | ALL BANKS 4,599 8.00| 8.26| 8.14] 6.70| 6.49 | 6.68 §13.24 | 11.77 {15.38 | 9.98 | 13.78 | 11.79

17

LARGE BANKS
2-3 $300 MILLION TO 228 6.80 7.01 6.81 7.77| 7.33 7.75 6.00 7.58 p2.40 8.79 | 10.40 9.56

$5 BILLION
BANKS UNDER . . . . 2101 .54
4-20 $300 MILLION 4,356 8.07 8.34 8.22 6.62| 6.44 6.80 §13.67 |1 L5 10.04 | 13.94 11.91
859112. )
%7’&5i9 RURAL BANKS 2,353 7.95 8.27 8.23 6.55| 6.43 6.74 §13.25 9.20 12.27 §11.05 |14.37 12.01
. E B P E Loan P T Loa Rese Toan Losses
v Piggnﬁfol’ggns/ ‘A‘(rioiancl; Ansasl%gsse /rlt:rversa oen l.m:na‘['“sse A%i:: ;ﬁ Lo?\ns !
1-20 | ALL BANKS 4,599 3.47 3.22 3.09 .23 .23 .23 44 .45 .43 1.07 1.04 1.01

LARGE BANKS
2-3 | $300 MILLION TO

$7s BILLION 228 5.03 | 4.17 | 3.56 .35 .31l 26 .67 61| 50 | 1.18 | 1.23 1.20

BANKS UNDER
-20 $ 300 MILLION 4,356 3.38 3.16 3.07 .22 .22 .22 .43 .44 .42 1.06 1.03 1.00

19| RURAL BANKS 2,353 3.15 2.99 3.04 .17 .18 .18 .33 .34 .34 1.07 1.01 .96
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COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
NBSS PEER GROUP DATA RETURN ON AVERAGE ASSETS NET INTEREST EARNINGS/AVERAGE ASSETS
SELECTED KEY RATIOS
Peer | Type of No. of
Total Assets Group ( Bank Banks 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
Over $5 billion 1 | A1l Banks 15 .65 .63 .56 .61 .61 | .60 |2.85 |2.81 |2.86 |2.94 | 2.87 | 2.82
$900MM to $5 billion 2 " " 83 .79 760 .72 L71) .71 | .75 |3.36 | 3.41 [3.49 |3.54 [ 3.65 | 3.68
$300MM to $900MM 3 " " 145 .82 771 .1s 71| .75 | .79 |3.54 |3.54 [3.64 |3.79 | 3.97 | 4a.05
$T00MM to $300MM 4 Branch| 229 .86 .86 .83 .80 | .84 | .87 |3.80 |3.85 [3.96 |3.96 [ 4.17 | 4.23
5 Unit 157 .89 .00 .88 .83 .88 | .95 |3.4% |3.58 |[3.59 |3.58 | 3.81 | 3.903
6 |Urban Branch| 191 .87 .85 .77 L75) .84 | .83 |3.92 14.05 [4.21 [4.12 | 4.41 | 4.48
$40MM to $100MM ° 7 |Urban uUnit 267 .93 .92f .90 .83| .86 | .93 |3.76 |3.92 [3.99 |3.87 | 4.09 | 4.19
8 |Rural Branch| 218 .94 1.00] .95 .94 | .99 [1.01 |3.8% |3.99 [4.03 |4.03 | 4.32 | 4.37
9 | Rural Unit 231 1.021 1.07) 1.07 | 1.04)1.1uv |1.08 |3.60 |3.82 |[3.92 |3.87 4.06 | 4.11
10 |Urban Branch| 170 .81 .90 .80 .78 .77 | .83 |3.74 |4.02 {4.11 |[3.99 | 4.26 | 4.31
11 |Uurban unit 164 .81 .971 .90 .78 .81 | .90 [3.74 |4.09 [4.21 |4.00 | 4.15 | 4.26
$25MM to $40MM
12 |Rural Branch| 232 .95] 1.08) 1.01 .9511.62 {1.02 |3.75 [4.00 |4.12 |3.94 4.18 | 4.21
13 | Rural Unit 236 .97] 1.09f 1.11 ] 1.08 [1.12 J1.15 f3.61 |3.88 |4.01 |3.89 4.06 | 4.13
14 Urban 14 .7 . . .69 . . . . 238 .
$20M to $250M 8 8 89 82 6 82 89 [3.70 [4.11 |4.27 l4.12 4 3 4.47
15 | Rural 268 .96) 1.10f 1.11 ] 1.02)1.09 f1.10 [3.70 | 3.98 [4.15 }3.93 4.13 | 4.17
16 | urban 355 .65 .74] .68 59| .71 ]| .77 |3.60 |4.0s |a.36 |4.07 4.30 | 4.36
$10 M to
$2om V7 | Rural 719 .93 1.10f 1.12 | 1.04f1.10 [1.10 |3.73 |4.04 J4.26 [a.02 4.18 [ ¢.20
18 |Urban 198 .62 .61 .48 . . .79 . . . . 4.44 1 4.52
less than S1084 a0 65 7 3.59 |3.96 [4.35 |4.26
19 | Rura) 452" ezl 111l 1 .91] .97 | .96 |3.68 |4.12 |a.41 |a.03 | 4.10f 4.13
: 20 |Charteced 134 N/A| N/A | N/A |-1.39|-.84 |-.12 | N/A |N/A | N/A |1.95 | 3.57; 4.56
Tess than $20MM Since 12/31/74 - -
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COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
NBSS PEER GROUP DATA
SELECTED KEY RATIOS

NON- INTEREST EXPENSE/AVERAGE ASSETS

NET LOAN LOSSES/AVERAGE TOTAL LOANS

Peer | Type of No. of
Total Assets Group | Bank Banks 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | V975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 { 1976 | 1977
Over $5 billion 1 |ALL Banks 15 1.64 | 1.54| 1.51|1.59 | 1.93 |1.97 .20 .25 29 .59] .71 .47
$900MM to $5 billion 2 |" " 83 2.37 | 2.35| 2.43| 2.59 | 2.76 {2.83 .28 .23 .42 .63] .63 .45
$300MM to $900MM 3| " 145 2.¢5 | 2.58) 2.72| 2.90 | 3.03 |3.07 .26 .28 a1 .s9| .57 .38
$100MM to $300MM 4 |" Branch| 229 2.64 | 2.66| 2.79] 2.86 | 3.01 |3.03 .23 L2290 .30 .43] .38 .30
5 |" Unit | 157 2.29 | 2.30] 2.36] 2.45 | 2.58 | 2.64 .20 .22 .35 .49| .51 .28
6 |Urban  Branch| 191 2.84 | 2.85| 3.02] 3.11 [ 3.28|3.27 .29 .29 .46 .48| .41 .33
$40MM to $100MM ° 7 |urban unit | 267 2.48 | 2.51| 2.61| 2.68 | 2.81]2.85 .26 .33 .43 .s4] .s2 .30
8 |[Rural  Branch| 218 2.46 | 2.48| 2.55| 2.63 | 2.79] 2.80 .21 24 .27 .34 .34 .26
9 |Rural uUnit | 231 2.10) 2.08| 2.13| 2.19 | 2.29 2.32 19 .21 .28 .30 .20 .22
10 |urban  B8ranch| 170 2.67 | 2.73| 2.89| 2.95 | 3.13[3.14 .25 .24 .37 .40 .46 .30
11 Jurban  Unit | 164 2.79 .79) 2.93 2.99 | 3.09] 3.07 .33 .4q  .s0 .60l .62 .44
$25M4 to $40MM l 2
12 Inural Branch| 232 2.35| 2.36| 2.45| 2.48 | 2.58| 2.61 .23 .23 .31 .330 .38 .27
13 IRural unit | 236 2.14| 2.10| 2.12| 2.14 | 2.23)] 2.24 .24 .21 .30 .30] .33 .21
' 14 " 2.94| 3.07| 3.29| 3.30| 3.41| 3.38 .28 .3 .47 .60 .60 .37
$20M4 to $250M Jurban 148
15 Iknral " 268 2.27| 2.25| 2.32| 2.36| 2.47] 2.47 .26 .2 .32 .29 .30 .23
16 'Urban " 355 3.08 3.20f 3.47] 3.52 3.58} 3.49 . 36 .38 .46 .56 .57 .47
$1C MM to $20MM
17 {Rural " 719 2.39] 2.37] 2.45| 2.491 2.60) 2.60 .27 .26 .3s5{ .31 .32 23
18 3.06| 3.37| 3.90| 4.08| 3.99| 3.91 % . . . . )
less than $100 Prban * 198 25 36 39 53 .34
19 Rural__ " 452 2.60] 2.611 2.80] 2.81 [ 2.89] 7 o1 .24] .28 .31 .30 .42 .33
20 'hartersd 4
less than $20MM ince 12-31-74| 13 N/A N/A | N/A 4.08| S5.n5| S.15 | N/A N/A N/A .48 .75 .83
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COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
nsséfsgggs %eu:k TD%:; ASSET GROWTH RATE CAPITAL GROWTH RATE
Peer Type of No. of
Total Assets | roup| Bank Banks 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
Over §5 billion 1 |A11 Banks 15 18.47| 23.91/13.86| 1.50| 7.30[15.29 |11.84 | 8.46] 7.91] 9.34)17.87|10.n1
$900MM to $5 billion | 2 |» " 83 16.22| 15.20f 5.92| 3.85| 7.45/11.58 [13.19( 7.96] 7.35{ 9.25| 9.62| 8.87
$300MM to $900MM 3 | " 145 14.85] 10.52( 5.90| 6.42| 7.65[12.86 |12.61| 9.42] 9.71] 7.81[16.15| 9.96
$100MM to $300MM a4 | Branch 229 15.63| 12.27| 8.26| 9.14| 8.70|11.22 [14.69 | 11.25| 10.17| 8.79 | 13.78 | 10.52
5 |” Unit 157 15.21) 10.91f 7.93| 8.12| 8.34|11.48 (12.50| 14.59| 10.14f 9.58 | 12.40 | 12.28
6 |urban Branch | 191 15.61) 11.02| 6.73] 9.65| 9.57|14.31 [14.55( 13.97 9.33] 8.04|13.22(12.00
$40MM to $1Q0MM ° 7 |urban Unit 267 16.54| 10.51 7.17| 8.84 8.48]13.09 [15.03] 14.38] 13.02 10.83 ] 12.69 | 12.10
8 |Rural Branch | 218 15.49) 12.93] 8.10| 9.52| 7.37{12.19|13.46| 13.80| 1n.76] 9.62| 13.83 | 10.52
9 (Rural Unit 231 15.00] 14.13] 9.25| 11.51( 9.72/11.43|14.05) 16.14] 11.61 11.86] 15.85 | 11.30
10 |urban Branch | 170 16.18| 12.86( 7.99( 10.62| 9.85[13.74 | 13.19| 14.74| 11.15 9.57| 12.53 | 11.44
$25% to S40M 11 |urban Unit 164 18.78| 13.38] 7.99| 11.24| 10.66{13.62 | 13.14| 18.20| 11.36 10.02 | 14.46 ] 12.07
12 |Rural Branch | 232 15.86( 12.76(10.26 | 11.17| 8.69/12.14 | 11.26| 16.58] 12.13 11.19 13.43| 11.93
13 [Rural Unit 236 15.34| 15.09(10.63| 12.02| 9.99{12.38|12.61 | 15.52| 15.25 14.18| 17.66 | 13.17
$200 to $250 14 |urban * 148 17.67| 15.96/11.84 |-11.82| 11.70[15.26 | 14.96| 13.26] 12.52 8.54| 13.47 | 12.29
15 |Rural * 268 15.32f 13.82[ 9.52{ 11.29| 10.01{12.26 | 11.51( 15.43 14.48 11.32| 15.15 | 13.45
16 |urban * 355 17.87| 13.98 12.97| 16.27| 12.59/16.65| 9.87| 13.24] 10.1¢ 7.37] 11.01| 9.78
$10 MM to $20MM
17 |Rural " 719 15.46| 15.48 10.24 | 11.80| 9.25/12.39( 10.56] 14.50] 12.79 11.38] 13.13| 12.60
Tess than $10MM 18 |urban 198 | 17.84] 13.87/15.51 20.85] 18.28/18.55| 5.86| 11.33] 8.7 5.09| 6.92] 10.88
19 |Rural " 452 | 14.19] 16.82] 8.01| 11.62| 8.95/12.32| 7.92] 13.09 11.29 8.31] 10.72f 10.53
less than S20/4 20 [EhREENS 7] 138 | wa | v | WA | wia | ez.76leraz| wa | wa | wa | wa | - ae| 2039
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COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
NBSS PEER GROUP DATA
SELECTED KEY RATIOS

TOTAL CAPITAL/TOTAL ASSETS

LOANS AND ACCEPTANCES/TOTAL CAPITAL

Peer | Type of No. of
Total Assets Group| Bank Banks 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
Over $5 billion 1 |[A11 Banks 15 5,49 4,80 4,56 | 4,91 | 5.36| S.11 [10.21 [11.67| 13.44(12.11 [10.77 {11.29
$900MM to $5 billion 2 |" “ 83 6.77| 6.37] 6.47 | 6.75 | 6.89]| 6.72 | 8,12 | 8.85| 8.81| 8.01 | 7.55| 7.94
$300MM to $900MM 3 | N 145 6.67| 6.62| 6.77 | 6.87 | 7.07]| 6.86 | 7.95 | 8.31| 8.05| 7.56 | 7.28 | 7.72
$100M4 to $300MM 4 | Branch | 229 7.07| 7.058{ 7.15| 7,12 | 7.52| 7.47 | 7.80 | 8.13| 8.01| 7.73( 7.20 | 7.53
5 |~ Unit 157 6.85| 7.00| 7.16 | 7.27 | 7.53| 7.46 | 7.38 | 7.43| 7.21| 6.86 | 6.44 | 6.77
6 |Urban Branch | 191 7.22| 7.44| 7.61 ) 7.49| 7.77| 7.60 | 7.61| 7.67| 7.53] 7.45| 7.13 | 7.56
$40MM to $100MM ° 7 |urban unit 267 6.86| 7.07| 7.s5| 7.61| 7.81| 7.72 | 7.55| 7.64| 7.22| 6.82| 6.54 | 6.91
8 |Rural Branch | 218 7.31| 7.36| 7.51| 7.51| 7.94| 7.83 | 7.48 | 7.72| 7.61] 7.39| 7.00{ 7.41
9 |Rural Unit 23 7.08) 7.19| 7.37| 7.40| 7.84| 7.83 | 7.18| 7.37| 7.32 7.10| 6.75] 7.09
10 |Urban Branch | 170 7.24| 7.38{ 7.70| 7.59| 7.68| 7.51 | 7.56 | 7.51| 7.31] 7.30| 7.14| 7.61
$25 to $40m 1 |urban Unit 164 7.28| 7.46] 7.72| 7.56| 7.80| 7.70 | 7.03| 7.06] 6.83 6.81| 6.42| 6.72
12 |Rural Branch | 232 7.23| 7.47] 7.57| 7.57| 7.87| 7.84 | 7.25| 7.29] 7.22] 7.06| 6.82| 7.16
13 [Rural Unit 236 7.13 7.13| 7.40| 7.50| 7.97| 8.03| 6.97| 7.16] 6.99 6.88| 6.59] 6.79
$201 to $250M 14 |urban * 148 8,28 8.21| 8.54| 8.10| 8.00| 7.76 | 6.69| 6.70| 6.53 6.74| 6.53] 7.10
15 |[Rural = 268 7.10| 7.26| 7.52| 7.62| 7.97| 8.08| 6.94| 7.03| 6.82] 6.76 | 6.56 | 6.82
16 |urban = 355 8.51 9.24| 9.68 | 8.81| 8.47| 7.96| 6.49| 6.21] 5.95 6.24| 6.35| 7.04
$10 M to S20m 17 |Rurar * 719 7.84| 7.98] 8.08| 8.03| 8.30| 8.30| 6.24| 6.37| 6.34 6.40| 6.40| 6.69
less than $10% 8 |urban " 198 10.58| 12.15/13.85 | 12.31| 10.73| 9.82| 5.13| 4.68 4.15) 4.67| S5.19| 5.78
19 Ikunl . 452 8.80| 8.68] 9.62 | 9.06| 9.14] 8.94 | 5.42| 5.45| 5.34[ 5.53| 5.69| 6,02
less than $20M4 20 I?{;;:"ﬁfu.u 134 N/A | N/A | N/A [26.80]19.58|12.93 | N/a | N/a | N/a| 1.82| 2.89| 4.83
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COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
NBSS PEER GROUP DATA
SELECTED KEY RATIOS

PROVISION FOR POSSIBLE LOAN LOSSES/

AVERAGE ASSETS

PAST DUE AS % OF TOTAL LOANS

-8-

Peer | Type of No. of
Total Assets Group | Bank Banks | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
Over $5 billion 1 | A1) Banks 15 .11 .13 .22 .39 .39 | .30 5.18 | 4.39| 4.09
$900MM to 85 billlon | 2 |~ . 83 s | .as | o.2s .38 | .35 ] .29 6.02| 4a.79 | 3.90
$300M to $900MM 3 | . 145 a4 | oas | o2z | 33 ) 29 .25 4.51| 3.94 | 3.37
$100M to $300MM 4 |° Branch | 229 .13 | .13 | .18 | .24 | .23 | .21 3.39] 3.39 3.05
5 | Unit 157 a1 ) .z | a9 ] .26 | .23 | .18 3.64 | 3.19 | 2.76
6 |Urban Branch| 191 .15 .16 .26 .27 .25 | .25 3.57 ] 3.22{ 3.07
$40MM to S100MM ° 7 |Urban Unit 267 .14 .16 .21 .26 .29 | .24 3.77| 3.35] 3.04
8 |Rural Branch| 218 .12 .12 .14 .19 .20 | .19 3.59] 3.16 | 3.06
9 |Rural Unit 231 .10 | 1 .14 .15 .15 | .17 2.96 | 3.00 | 2.91
10 |Urban Branch| 170 .13 .14 .20 .20 .27 | 21 3.79| 3.36| 3.08
$250 to 40w 11 |urban uUnit 164 .18 .18 .27 .32 .34 | .26 3.96| 3.66) 3.25
12 |Rural Branch| 232 .11 .12 .16 .18 .19 | .20 3.63( 3.29| 3.20
13 [Rural unit 236 .12 .14 <14 .15 .15 | .15 3.03| 2.81| 2.78
5200 to S29m 14 |Urban * 148 .16 | .18 .26 .33 .31 | .28 3.62| 3.70| 3.27
15 |Rural * 268 .13 .12 .16 .14 .16 | .17 3.09| 3.08) 3.16
16 |Urban * 355 .18 .20 .27 .31 .31 | .34 3.82| 3.65| 3.37
$10 1 to s200 17 | Rural * M9 |14 | a3 | .16 | a7 | 17| .18 3.00| 2-91] 3.02
Tess than $10M 18 |Urban * 198 |16 | .15 | .22 | .29 | .27 .28 3.39| 3.10] 2.88
19 |[Rural * 452 | .14 | .16 .19 .18 .20 | .23 3.20] 2.97] 3.14
Tess than $200 20 [EIACET8%50-74 13a [ WA [N [ NA | as 27 | a0 1.05| 1.80| 2.90
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cw:;gglkgkogngﬁg IC)%ZENCV PROVISION POSSIBLE LOAN LOSSES RESERVE FOR POSSIBLE LOAN LOSSES
S ELeED KEY RATIOS AVERAGE LOANS ENDING BALANCE/AVG TOTAL LOANS
Peer Type of No. of
Total Assets Group | Bank Banks 1972 | 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977 | 1972 [ 1973 | 1974 | 1975 | 1976 | 1977
Over $5 billion 1 |A11 Banks 15 .20 .25 | .40 .68 .73 .57 .97 1.09 | 1.07
$900MM to $5 billion 2 " " 83 .29 .28 | .45 .72 .68 .56 1.12 1.22 | 1.21
$300MM to $900MM 3 " " 145 .27 .28 | .41 .63 .57 .48 1.22 1.23 | 1.20
$100M to $300MM 4 |» Branch | 229 .24 .24 | .33 .44 .43 .38 1.11 1.13 | 1.09
5 | Unit 157 .24 .24 | .38 .55 .49 .36 1.28 1.31 | 1.26
6 |urban Branch| 191 .29 .30 | .47 .50 .46 .45 1.03 1.05 | 1.04
$40MM to $100MM ° 7 |Urban Unit 267 .30 .32 | .39 .54 .54 .48 1.14 1.17 | 1.13
8 |Rural Branch | 218 .22 .21 | .28 .34 .36 .33 1.09 1.07 | 1.02
9 |Rural Unit 231 .20 .21 | .27 .30 .29 .31 1.16 1.09 | 1.03
10 |Urban Branch| 170 .27 .28 | .37 .39 .47 .39 .94 .97 .94
n Urban Unit 164 .37 .37 . . . . . . .07
525 to a0 3 3 54 65 70 .53 1.06 1.09] 1.0
12 |Rural Branch| 232 .22 .23 | .29 .34 .37 .36 1.12 1.06 | 1.02
13 |Rural Unit 236 .25 .28 | .28 .31 .29 .28 1.18 1.07 .98
14 Urban * 148 2
$2004 to 2504 .33 .36 | .47 .67 .62 .54 1.02 1.04 | 1.04
15 | Rural " 268 .26 .25 | .31 .29 .30 .31 1.05 .99 .93
16 |urban " 355 .39 a2 | .ss | ez .62 .61 .91 .94 .92
10MM to
$ s2om 77 Rural " 9 .29 .27 | .33 .33 .32 .32 1.08 1.03 .98
18 | Urban * 198 .32 .34 | .52 .58 .57 .53 .79 .7 .8
less than $10MM - > > > 6 3
19 | Rural * 452 .31 .35 | .41 .38 .41 .44 .90 .88 .85
Chartered
Tess than $20MM 20 Since 12-31-74 138 N/A N/A | N/A .39 .70 .81 .48 .75 .83
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The Cramman. Thank you very much.
Mr. LeMaistre.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE LeMAISTRE, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION

Mr. LEMarsTtre. Mr. Chairman, I, too, would like to file the state-
ment and to summarize it because we all looked at the same figures
and we came up with pretty much the same conclusions.

The CHamrMAN. Your entire statement will be printed in full in
the record.

Mr. LeMaistre. I would like, however, to take a few minutes to
talk about the problem bank chart. I would like to talk about the

roblem banks for a little bit if I may because, as you know, we have

or a number of years maintained a problem bank list. It covers all
the insured banks in the country, not only the ones we supervise but
the ones that are supervised by the Fed and the Comptroller. We plan
to keep this list operating in tandem with the recently announced
interagency uniform bank rating system which we are just beginning
to use. It’s being developed by the Interagency Supervisory Commit-
tee and we will hopefully come forward with some kind of a uniform
rating system that will be a little more meaningful than our present
methods.

[The chart referred to above and the complete statement of Mr.
LeMaistre follow :]
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THE TANGLED WEB OF BANK REGULATION

National banks

Chartered by

A

Federa' ’l,‘ Admitted to Federal Reserve membership by

. ’
govern ment /',l f 4 Admitted to FDIC insurance by
,/ / Examined by

‘’, Submts reports to

‘e, 4 Reserves required by

Il',' ‘ Subject to regulations of

{ Comptfo"ef :‘:,- g Mergers & branches authorized by

Bank hoiding companies controlled by
ofthe }

Currency |9 State member banks

/ Chartered by
Admitted to Federal Reserve membership by

/ Admitted to FOIC insurance by
I Examined by
/ ) / - Submits reports to

/]

.

Reserves required by

Subject to regulations of
Fedefal Mergers & branches authonzed by
Reserve Bank holding companies controlied by

/ /// Insured nonmember
/ | _banks

Chartered by
/ A Admitted to FDIC insurance by

/ Examined by FDIC
/

A Submits reports to

Reserves required by

Federal

Deposit
Insurance

Corp.

Subject to regulations of
Mergers & branches authorized by

\ Bank holding companies controlied by

Noninsured banks

Chartered by

Examined by

Submits reports to

Reserves required by

Subject to reguiations of

Mergers & branches authorized by
Bank hoiding companies controlied by

Source:  Hearings on Financial Structure and Regulation before the Subcomm. on Financial Institu-
tions of the Senate Comm. on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs, 93d Cong., 1st Sess.
619 (1973).
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Statement by

George A. LeMaistre, Chairman
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation

I am pleased to report to the Committee in this second
reqgular oversight hearing on the condition of the banking
industry. As my predecessor, Robert Barnett, stated last year,
we believe that routine disclosure and discussion of information
concerning the banking industry is in the public interest.

These hearings will contribute to an understanding of the banking
system's strengths and weaknesses.

I. GENERAL CONDITION OF THE BANKING SYSTEM

It is important that an assessment of the performance of the
banking industry be viewed within the context of recent economic
conditions and cyclical developments. Certain banks will inevitably
develop problems in response to troubled economic times, and many
of the bank problems over the last four years have, in fact, been
attributable to the environment in which the banks operated. The
events surroundi&g the economic downturn of the 1974-75 period
indicated clearly that the banking industry, like other sectors of
the economy, is vulnerable to the vagaries of general economic and
business conditions. Because banks have become more aggressive and
more competitive, the industry has suffered more than it would have
10 or 20 years ago from major economic disruptions such as high and
fluctuating interest and inflation rates and various traumatic
shocks, most notably the increased orice of energy. High loan
losses, weakened earnings and capital positions, and other problems
stemming from the most severe economic contraction since the Great
Depression, all placed great strains on our banking syétem. The
system held up remarkably well given the magnitude and the variety

of shocks with which it had to cope.
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Notwithstanding the problems we have witnessed in the bank-
ing industry in recent years, it is my opinion that the industry
has remained sound. Furthermore, the industry has been strengthened
by the experiences of the 1970s and has exhibited the ability to
adapt and learn from past mistakes. Last year the FDIC reported
that, on the whole, the banking industry showed signs of recovering
from the 1974-1975 downturn in the economy. Statistical trends
indicated greater overall stability, increased capital ratios,
improved liquidity, moderating loan losses, and higher earnings.
Statistics for 1977 reflect a continuation of many of these trends.
This, of course, is consistent with continued general economic
recovery from the recession of 1974-75.

Since the spring of 1975, the economy has advanced at an
average annual rate of about 5.1 percent in real GNP. This qrowth
has been accompanied by improvements in employment and business
profits and in most other sectors of the economy which, in turn,
have provided a favorable environment for banks.

However, inflation remained an important problem during 1977.
The price level advanced by close to 6 percent, pushing the increase
in nominal GNP to more than 11 percent. Reflecting both real and
inflationary growth in GNP, domestic deposits at insured commercial
banks increased by 11.4 percent in 1977 and total devosits, includ-
ing those in foreign offices of U. S. banks, increased by 12.5

percent (see TABLE 1).
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TABLE 1

SELECTED DATA FOR ALL INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS

Year-end 1

977

$ billions

Net Loans 715.7
U. S. Treasury Securities 95.9
Total Assets 1,339.0
Domestic Deposits 925.5
Deposits in Foreign Offices 190.8
Total Deposits 1,116.3
Equity Capital 79.3
Total Capital 85.1

1977
Operating Income 90.3
Operating Expenses 78.7
Net Income 8.9
Net Loan Losses 2.8

Net Loans/Total Deposits
Equity/Total Assets
Equity/Net Loans

Total Capital/Total Assets
Total Capital/Net Loans

Operating Income/Average Assets
Net Income/Average Assets
Net Loan Losses/Average Net Loans
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Year-end
%

% Change
'76-'717

15.3
-1.0
13.2

11.4
18.5
12.5
9.7
9.9

% Change
'76-'77

12.0
11.3
13.4
-20.1

'77
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Growth in loans was even greater due to the strength of
the economic recovery during 1977. Loans, net of reserves,
increased by more than 15 percent -- the increase was greater
for nonmember banks, for smaller banks, and for banks outside
the nation's money centers. Because loans increased at a faster
percentage rate than deposits, the aggregated loan-deposit ratio
rose above 64 percent for all insured commercial banks by the end
of 1977. This was still considerably below the levels that existed
during 1974. Although loan expansion was accompanied by a reduction
in liquidity, this reduction was not substantial.

Banks increased their net income by 13.4 percent in 1977.
This reflected the expanded earning asset base, relatively stable
margins between interest earned on assets and interest paid on
deposits and other funds, and a decline in loan loss orovisions.
Actually, aggregate loan loss provisions significantly exceeded
net loan charge-offs (realized losses) for banks in 1977, in part
because of the sizable loan growth. Net charge-offs declined by
about 20 percent from 1976 levels despite the loan expansion.
This was the first year since 1972 that the dollar volume of bank
loan losses actually declined. From a supervisory standpoint
this was a very welcome, though not surprising, development.
Although the 1977 ratio of net loan losses to average outstanding
loans was about double the level that existed in 1972, it was

substantially below the comparable figures for 1975 and 1976.
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Despite favorable earnings and sizable additions to eauity
through retained earnings, the ratio of dquity to bank assets
declined in 1977. Because banks have relied principallv on
retained eatninqé as a source of equity, it is extremely difficult
for banks to maintain their capital ratios in periods of double
digit asset expansion. 1In 1977, net income to equity capital
(rate of return on equity) was about 12 percent. However, even
if all earnings had been retained and added to equity, the
capital ratio would have fallen because total assets increased
by more than 13 percent. It should be noted that historically
the rate of return on equity does not seem to be related to the
inflation rate, whereas the rate of expansion in bank assets does.

During the first quarter 'of 1978, most banks appeared to be
continuing to perform well. An analysis of first quarter earnings
reports for large banks indicates that the vast majority reported
improved first quarter earnings compared to the first quarter of
1977. 1In many instances, the improvements were sizable. The
particularly favorable performance of many regional and nonmoney-
center banks strongly indicates that this favorable performance
characterized the behavior of small as well as large banks.

Loan charge-offs continued to decline and this apparently
contributed importantly to first quarter earnings gains.

At this point, many financial analysts appear to expect bank
earnings to show percentage gains in 1978 comparable to those

experienced in 1977,
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Bank performance during the balance of the year and bevyond
will depend importantly on economic develooments. Weather condi-
tions, the coal strike and other factors contributed to a virtually
flat first quarter. Most forecasters agree that the second auarter
of 1978 will be very strong and that real growth for the year will
‘be in the 4 to 5 percent range. Most also aqree that inflation
will exceed 6 percent. However, as we move into the latter part
of the year, forecasts of economic and financial market conditions
diverge. Consensus forecasts appear to imply banks will exverience
slower deposit growth -- that has already occurred so far this
year. Combined with continued strong loan demand, slower deposit
growth is apt to put moderate pressure on the liguidity position
of some banks. At the same time, we expect further improvement
with respect to loan losses. Of course, we recognize that an
acceleration in the inflation rate could make financial markets
uncomfortably tight and eventually this could have an unfavorable
impact on bank customers and banks. A weakening in the economy
would also have a detrimental effect. Although banks are not
entirely insulated from economic fluctuations, I believe that
most banks and the system as a whole can effectively withstand
such fluctuations.

II. RATING THE CONDITION AND SOUNDNESS OF BANKS

The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, together with
the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency and the Board of
Governors of the Federal Reserve System, recently adopted, in
principle, a new system for rating the condition and soundness

of the nation's banks for supervisory purposes. The Uniform

Digitized for FRASES8-416 0 - 78 - 7
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



90

Interagency Bank Rating System will be based on an evaluation
of five dimensions of a bank's operations.

Capital adequacy

Asset quality

Management/administration

Earnings

Liguidity
Together these five dimensions reflect in a comprehensive fashion
an institution's financial condition, compliance with banking
regulations and statutes, and overall soundness. The rating system
will have two main elements:

(1) An assessment and rating on a scale of one through
five of each of the five criteria;

(2) A combination of the five basic rankings into a
composite rating of the bank's condition and
soundness. Based on the composite rating each
bank will be assigned to one of five groups,
ranging from banks that are sound in almost every
respect to those with excessive weaknesses requiring
close supervision.

Although the new system will be used to evaluate individual
banks, it may be instructive to take a look at aggregate bank
data in the context of the system. (See TABLE 2.)

CAPITAL ADEQUACY
Total capital-to-assets ratios and growth rates of capital,

which are often used as proxies of the health of the banking
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industry and of individual bank soundness, are monitored from
quarterly call reports. As previouslv indicated, total assets
of insured commercial banks grew more rapidly than camital last
year. As a consequence, total capital-to-asset ratios declined
from 6.5 percent to 6.3 percent from vear-end 1976 to year-end
1977. The capital-asset ratio for all banks in 1977 remained
below the pre-recession level of 1972. The only notable exception
to the industry averages were banks under $100 million in assets
which showed capital-asset ratios substantially higher than the
1972 levels. Bank capital as a percentage of risk assets also
declined in 1972,

In an environment where price increases are substantial,
bank deposits are apt to grow at a faster pace than capital,
causing declines in the capital-asset ratio. For example, if
banks earn an average of 12 percent on capital and pay out a
third of those earnings in dividends, equity capital would
increase by 8 percent a year. If deposits grow at a much faster
rate than that, it becomes difficult for banks to maintain their
capital ratios. Even sales of debt will not necessarily increase
capital ratios unless the effect of the debt sale is to increase
the debt-equity ratio of the banks in question.

Although the significance of the decline in capital
ratios over the last several years is not easy to assess in

view of the simultaneous changes that have occurred in bank
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portfolios, access to borrowed funds, external economic condi-
tions, and other elements of banks' total exposure to risk,

there is some reason to believe that the decline may reflect

a deterioration in the soundness of the banking system,
particularly among the very large banks. Some banks recognized
this in the recent recession and took serious steps to rebuild
capital positions; others did not. All banks have been constrain-
ed by unattractive market prices for bank stocks which continue

to discourage the sale of new equity capital.

ASSET QUALITY

Insured commercial banks, on balance, experienced considerable
improvement in asset quality in 1977 as net loan losses declined.
For all commercial banks, net loan losses as a percentage of
average total loans dropped from 0.6 percent in 1976 to 0.4 percent
in 1977. However, the 1977 ratio remains higher than the nre-
recession levels for banks in all size cateqories. Banks over $1
billion in assets had the highest net loss ratios in 1977. Banks
under $100 million have had the lowest loan loss ratios during
the past three years.

Comparison of write-offs against total assets and cavital
tells much the same story. Net assets written off in 1977 equaled
0.24 percent of total assets, down from 0.34 percent in both 1975
and 1976, but still higher than the 0.21 percent average of 1972-74.
Net loan write-offs equaled 3.2 percent of total capital in 1977,
down from 4.5 percent in 1976 and 4.7 percent in 1975. Write-offs

equaled 3.1 percent of capital in 1974.
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MANAGEMENT

Bank management is something that must, of course, be
evaluated on an individual bank basis. It is true that manage-
ment performance is generally reflected in the other four
dimensions of a bank's operations. Sometimes where management
has changed or where special circumstances prevail, management
per formance or potential is not fully reflected in those
dimensions that lend themselves to greater gquantification.
EARNINGS

The improved condition of the banking system is further
illustrated by the recovery of bank earnings in 1977. For the
year ending December 1977, total operating income for all insured
commercial banks rose 12.0 percent while total operating expenses
increased  11.3 percent. This increase marked the first time in
the last four years that operating income increased at a greater
rate than expenses. Net income after taxes jumped 13.4 percent
during 1977.

Similarly, the ratio of net income to average equity capital
increased from 11.2 percent at year-end 1976 to 11.7 percent at
year-end 1977, However, the improvement in earnings was not
distributed uniformly across all sizes of banks. Net earnings
to equity capital improved most dramatically for banks in the
$100 million to $1 billion in assets range. Banks in the $1 to
$5 billion range showed only marginal improvement, and banks over
$5 billion in assets showed a continued decline in net income
to capital, dropping from 11.9 percent at the end of 1976 to

11.4 percent at the end of 1977.
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LIQUIDITY

In 1977, total assets of consolidated foreign and domestic
offices of insured banks increased by 13.2 percent. While net
loans increased by 15.3 percent, total deposits grew at the
slower rate of 12.5 vercent, and conseaduently the percentage
of total loans to total deposits increased over the year from
63.3 to 64.8 percent.

The greater increase in loans relative to deposits suggests
a slight tightening of liquidity for all size categories of banks.
However, the loan-deposit ratio at year-end 1977 was below the
year-end 1974 ratio of 67 percent.

The tendency toward tightened licuidity is also evidenced
by changes in bank holdings of assets readily converted to cash
and by increased reliance on interest sensitive funds. Although
total assets increased by 13.2 percent during 1977, the combined
bank holdings of U. S. Treasury securities and Federal agency
obligations remained unchanged. Increases in total bank assets
were financed in part by an 18 percent increase in Federal funds
purchased and securities sold and a 40 percent increase in other
borrowed money. However, these increases in purchased funds are
not excessive since they approximate the average annual changes
over the previous five years.

III. PROBLEM BANKS

Although aggregate data are imoortant for assessing the

condition of banks in total, the supervisory process is concerned

with the condition of individual institutions. The FDIC maintains

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



a problem bank list covering all insured banks for deposit
insurance exposure purposes. (This list will be maintained in
tandem with the new Interagency Uniform Bank Rating System.)
This list includes troubled member as well as nonmember insured
commercial and mutual savings banks. The problem bank list and
the composition of banks on it remain of considerable current
interest. However, the information provided by problem bank
statistics requires considerable .interpretation if it is te

be used as an indicator of the change in the condition of the
banking system. Bank management and policy deficiencies are
reflected in the FDIC problem bank list with a lag. This lag
is attributable in part to the time it takes to examire a Bank
and complete the review and analysis process, as well as the
time period between examinations.

In addition to time delays, many banks are still working
out the adverse effects of the 1974-75 recession which left them
with large volumes of problem loans, particularly in real estate.
The nature of these problem loans does not lend itself to rapid
improvement and therefore we exvect future declines in the number
of problem banks to be gradual. At the same time, it is important
to recognize that the FDIC problem bank 1ist is very fluid; banks
are constantly added and subtracted from it. For example, in 1977,
165 banks were added to the list and 176 removed. In 1976, 188
banks were added and 158 were removed. At vear-end 1977, 62
percent of the listed banks had been in problem status less

than two years and 86 percent less than three years.
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With these considerations in mind, I would like to report
the latest figures from our pt9b1em bank list. The number of
banks on the list reached a high of 385 in late 1976 (379 at
year-end 1976) after a steady increase from 156 at the end of
1973. since that peak, the total has fluctuated but has generally
declined, albeit at a very slow pace. The list was at 368 on both
June 30 and December 31, 1977, and by April 30, 1978, it had
declined to 364.

It is important to note that the decline in the number of
problem banks has been most pronounced in the Serious Problem -
Potential Payout category, the most critical category on our list.
There were 28 such banks at year-end 1975, 23 at the end of
1976, 12 at year-end 1977, but only 7 on April 30 of this year.
None of these 7 was over $20 million in size.

To place these problem bank statistics in prover perspective,
we must note that only 2.5 percent of insured banks has been
classified as problem banks at any given time. Naturally, the
economic downswing in 1974-1975 uncovered weaknesses in certain
institutions and adversely affected earnings, capital, and loan
losses in general. Although repercussions from the recent
recession keeps the problem bank list at higher 1eve1§ than in
the early 1970s, evidence of substantial reductions in loan
losses in 1977 suggests that the number of banks on our problem
bank list does not fully reflect the improvement that is taking

place in the banking system.
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IV. AREAS OF SPECIAL CONCERN

There are several areas of special concern to both the
banking industry and bank reqgulators which warrant separate
mention. These include the performance of loans to real estate
investment trusts (REITs), evaluation of the agricultural credit
situation, international lending activities in developing countries,
and the threat of potential disintermediation.

REITs AND LOAN LOSSES

A large portion of today's banking problems remain related
to REIT loans. Charge-offs of loans to REITs have been by far
‘the largest individual loss to the banking industry, and REIT
losses have comprised the overwhelming majority of losses for
banks over $1 billion in assets.

However, improvement in the real estate market has
incteasingly aided the REIT industry, creating markets for
REIT property obtained through foreclosure and, thus, reducing
holdings of these properties slowly throughout 1977. 1In addition,
there is a growing trend among REITs to engage in successful direct
management of the more attractive foreclosed properties as income
producing ventures. Overall, REITs are recovering from the low
point of mid-1976, as evidenced by consecutive increases in
dividend payout through the first quarter of 1978 and an 8.3
percent increase in the REIT share porice index for 1977.

It remains true that REIT loans will require some time to
be worked out of bank portfolios. The inflexibility of REITs

is illustrated by the fact that 35 percent of industry assets
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consist of foreclosed property. Moreover, with $6.6 billion in
bank debt against $14.6 billion in assets, recent increases in
interest rates will significantly increase operating exnenses

of the industry. However, improved REIT earnings and stock prices
portend an improvement in this major source of problem loans,

LENDING TO_DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

Our analysis indicates that U. S. banks have not dashed with
abandon into loan involvéments in developing countries, and that
commercial lending in these countries has proceeded in an orderly
fashion. 1In particular, there is evidence that banks are aware of
the importance of country exposure limits, and that banks base
their lending decisions on a number of criteria which govern the
exvected performance of a loan with respect to geographic location
as well as more traditional creditworthiness evaluations. Also,
recent lending surveys indicate that banks have diversified their
exposure across countries to insulate themselves from isolated
adverse developments in anv given country.

However, the past record of international lending does not
guarantee the future record. With this in mind, the Federal bank
regulatory agencies are presently enhancing procedures to monitor
foreign lending to ensure the maintenance of prudent market
practices and exposures to risk. Additional information on
foreign operations of banks will be required in the December 1978
Reports of Condition and Income. The FDIC has also undertaken,
in concert with the other two Federal bank regulatory agencies,

a program directed toward the development of a comprehensive

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



99

survey of foreign loans on a country-by-country basis. This is now
an established semiannual report which covers claims on foreign
residents held at all domestic and foreign offices of U. S. banks
which have, on a fully consolidated basis, total outstanding claims on
residents of foreign countries exceeding $20 million and which have:
(1) a branch in a foreign country; (2) a subsidiary in a foreign
country; (3) an Edge Act or Agreement subsidiary; or (4) a branch in
Puerto Rico or in any U. S. territory or possession.

AGRICULTURAL LENDING

The latest national statistics show that the agricultural lending
problem has subsided. Rural banks are not experiencing the liquidity
pressures of last year primarily because deposit inflows have increased
and loan repayment experiences have improved. These improvements have
been achieved with the help of various Federal government programs,
such as price supports and disaster loans, use of correspondent
relations, and the channeling of farm credit demand toward nonbank
sources.

The situation for agricultural banks should continue to improve
for the next two years, barring unforeseen weather-created disasters.
The latest U. S. D. A. forecasts for 1978 and 1979 show agricultural
prices improving and farm income increasing. It is expected that both
deposit inflows and loan repayments will continue to improve. Credit
demands on rural banks may subside as farm income improves and new
Federal set-aside programs and the expanded credit opportunities with
the Farm Credit Bureau become operative. However, the number of banks
susceptible to agricultural conditions remains at an unusually high
level. The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation is closely monitoring

the situation together with the Comptroller of the Currency and
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the Federal Reserve through the Interagency Supervisory
: Committee Task Force on Agricultural Loans.
- POTENTIAL DISINTERMEDIATION

Recent increases in interest rates and the susceptibility
of banks and particularly thrift institutions to disintermediation
‘have caused concern in the regulatory agencies. Short-term market
interest rates recently reached levels at which we would expect
‘time and savings deposits to be moderately vulnerable to transfers
to market instruments. This vulnerability would increase considerably
‘should market rates advance further. ’

The Federal Reserve Board, the Federal Home Loan Bank Board
and the FDIC recently agreed on certain changes in deposit interest
rate ceilings designed to insulate financial intermediaries from
potential disintermediation. An increase of one-quarter percent
will be permitted on certificates maturing in eight years or
more, and banks and thrift institutions will be permitted to
offer a 6-month "money market" certificate whose rate is tied
to the most recent 6-month Treasury Bill auction rate (discount
basis). Banks will be permitted to match that rate; however,
thrifts will be able to pay one-quarter percent higher. These
actions are designed to forestall the diversion of financial
resources from intermediaries into direct market financing should
interest rates rise higher. Such diversion or disintermediation
would tend to limit the availability of funds for housing and

other sectors heavily dependent on intermediaries. These actions
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also protect banks and thrift institutions from substantial
deposit and share outflows that would adversely affect their
liquidity and overall condition.

However, there may be some reason to be concerned about the
earnings of thrift institutions if there is a sharo increase in
‘interest rates. With the new "money market" certificate,
deposit rates on a substantial volume of deposits could rise
considerably. It is well known that rates earned on thrift
institution asset portfolios adjust only gradually over time
because of the long asset maturities. Thus, a period of high
interest rates could well place thrift institutions in a
severe earnings squeeze.

V. STEPS TAKEN BY THE FDIC

During the past few years the FDIC has taken several steps
to improve its monitoring of banks on a timely basis and in
identifying and attempting to rectify problem situations. To
better monitor the condition of the banking system, the FDIC
has taken several steps to improve the quality and timeliness
of balance sheet and income statements reqgularly reported by
banks. The people in our data-gathering and analysis departments,
together with their counterparts in the other two Federal bank
regulatory agencies, have effected a substantial reduction in the
time it takes banks to report and in the time it takes the agencies
to process the reports. Concurrently, efforts are being made to
increase the accuracy of the information gathered in the Reports

of Condition and Income. During 1977, the FDIC participated
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in a number of “Call Report Clinics,” sponsored by the Bank
Administration Institute, designed to assist banks in the
preparation of the call reports. There were approximately
5,000 participants in attendance in the 40 sessions held in
v;:ious parts of the United States.

Quality imorovements also are being made in the call
reports themselves. During 1977 the FDIC, along with the
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and the
Comptroller of the Currency, completed and issued for public
comment a number of proposed revisions of the Reports of Income
and Condition for banks. These revisions relate mainly to
additional information on onerations of “large“ banks, and on
the foreign operations of banks, continuing a plan of revisions
partially implemented in 1976. The proposed reQisions, as
modified by consideration of the comments received from banks
and others, will be implemented in the December 1978 Reports of
Condition and Income.

The PDIC's Intearated Monitoring System (IMS), a computerized
analysis system for monitoring bank performance between examina-
tions, was implemented nationwide on November 1, 1977. The
system is based on data submitted bv commercial banks in their
Reports of Condition and Income. Work is now underway to extend
the system to mutual savings banks as well.

IMS enables the Corporation to identify with more accuracy
banks, or particular aspects of a bank's onmerations, that esvecially

merit closer supervisory attention. As such, it promotes more
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efficient use of limited human-power resources, both in the examina-
tion report itself and in the review process. A primary goal of

IMS is to alert the FDIC to a deteriorating situation before.

it assumes serious proportions and thereby facilitate a swifter
response by the FDIC. At present IMS utilizes several screening
tests which measure a bank's capital adequacy, liguidity,
profitability, and asset and liability mix and growth.

On-line capabilities are provided for more in-depth and

detailed analysis of apparent problems.

The cornerstone of the bank supervisory process, however,
is still the on-site examination. 1In 1978, the FDIC is
continuing its policy of examining insured nonmember banks
in accordance with recently implemented policies on examination
priorities, frequency, and scope. Top priority in examination
is given to banks with known supervisory or financial problems.
Such banks are examined at least once every 12 months. Large
banks that do not present supervisory or financial problems,
together with smaller banks that do not oresent supervisory or
financial problems but which fail to meet established criteria
indicating satisfactory management, adeaquate capital, acceptable
fidelity coverage, acceptable earnings, and adeqpate internal
routine and controls are second in priority. Such banks receive
a full-scale examination during each 18-month period, with no’
more than 24 months between examinations. The remaining smaller
banks which do meet the established criteria are given the
lowest priority. In such banks a modified examination is

alternated with a full-scale examination.
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3tna11y, the FDIC continues to promote more effective manage-
ment of the banking industry. Our increased emphasis on the
duties and responsibilities of a bank director has been reflected
in our regulations requiring closer director supervision of
insider transactions and by our instructions to field examiners
to meet with bank boards of directors as part of our regular
-examinations of banks. Dedicated, responsible directors can
‘do much to supervise the affairs of the banks they serve and
in 8o doing eliminate much of the need for close supervision

‘of their institutions by bank regulators.

Attachment
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TABLE 2
SELECTED RATIOS FOR CONSOLIDATED DOMESTIC AND FOREIGN OFFICES OF INSURED BANKS, 19721977

8 -84-0 9up-0¢g

ASSET SIZE )

0-100 100-500 500 Million- Over

Date Total Million Million 1 Billion 1-5 Billion 5 Billion
Percentage of Total 12-31-72 6.6 7.6 7.2 7.2 6.2 5.3
Capital to Total 12-31-73 6.3 7.8 7.2 7.1 5.7 4.5
Assets 12-31-74 6.2 8.1 7.4 7.0 6,0 4,1
12-31-75 6.4 8.1 7.4 7.2 6.3 4.4
12-31-76 6.5 8.1 7.4 7.1 6,6 4.8
12-31-77 6.3 8.1 7.3 7.1 6.3 4.6
Percentage of Total 12-31-72 9.3 10.8 9.8 9.6 8.8 7.5
Capital to Risk 12-31-73 8.6 10.7 9.5 9.1 8,1 6.3
Assets 12-31-74 8.3 10.9 9,7 8.9 8.0 5.7
12-31-75 8.9 11.2 10,0 9.5 8.8 6.3
12-31-76 9.1 11.1 10.0 9.5 9.3 7.0
12-31-77 8.8 10.8 9.9 9.5 9.0 6.6
Percentage of Net Loan 12-31-72 .2 .2 .2 .3 .2 .2
Losses to Average 12-31-73 .2 .2 2 .2 .3 .2
Total Loans 12-31-74 A A 4 4 4 .3
12-31-75 .6 4 .6 .6 .6 .6
12-31-76 .6 4 .5 .5 7 .7
12-31-77 4 .3 4 W4 i5 .5
Percentage of Net 12-31-72 12.0 11.6 12.4 11.8 10.9 13.2
Income to Average 12-31-73 12.6 12.6 12.6 11.8 12,9 12.8
Equity Capital 12-31-74 12.2 11.9 11.7 10.9 10.9 14.6
12-31-75 11.5 10.8 10.5 10.6 12.3 13.1
12-31-76 11.2 11.2 10.9 9.7 11,5 11.9
12-31-77 11.7 11.9 11.¢ 11.2 11.6 11,4
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The CrAamrRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. LeMaistre.

Mr. LeMaistre, I’d like to start off with a specific individual. The
Alabama State Treasurer, Melba Till Allen, was convicted yesterday
by a local court on the first of five indictments charging her with
manipulating State deposits to obtain loans or credit for herself, her
family or her business interests. Mrs. Allen, who is responsible for
placing $400 million in State funds in Alabama banks, took office in
1975. Since then, she or her ventures received $3.5 million in loans
from 58 federally insured banks, including 20 national banks which
received State funds. Many of those loans are now classified and in-
terest has not been paid on some of them.

The Montgomery, Ala. district attorney, James Evans, who is
handling the Allen investigation, said the FDIC should have known
about the questionable Allen loans as early as the spring of 1976 when
the FDIC bank examinations began noticing large unsecured loans to
her. Alabama newspapers first exposed last fall the pattern of bank
loans to her and the correlation between these loans and State de-
posits in banks and the Alabama Ethics Commission issued a sharp
report last December, 5 months ago, on Mrs. Allen’s manipulation of
State funds for personal gains.

Despite all those signals of the possible misuse of State funds to
gain questionable loans and the possible deposit in federally insured
State banks, the FDIC made no move to investigate the matter until
last Friday, on the eve of Mrs. Allen’s trial.

How long has the FDIC known about the preferential bank loans
to Mrs. Allen and the possible misuse of State deposits?

Mr. LeMarstre. Mr. Chairman, I can’t tell you how long they have
known about it. I can tell you that in November 1976 the regional
director of our Atlanta office sent out to all field examiners a memo-
randum telling them that he had seen examination reports of a num-
ber of loans to the State Treasurer of the State of Alabama and ask-
ing them to look at those loans closely for evidence of preferential
treatment.

T don’t know that there’s anything in this prosecution that has to do
with preferential treatment. The lady was convicted, as I understand
it, of misusing her office for private gain. That doesn’t mean she got
a loan at any better rate than you or I would have gotten it. It simply
means she got something she might not have gotten if she were not
the State treasure. I don’t know the terms of the loans that were the
basis of this prosecution, but I do know that we did send out such a
memorandum in November 1976 and I also know one of the reactions
was a call from an office on the Hill wanting to know why we were
harassing the State treasurer of Alabama.

The CuamrmanN. You had a pretty good answer I would think.
Many of those loans are now classified. Interest hasn’t been paid on
them.

Mr. LeMaistre. Interest has been paid on a number of them. Some
of them are perfectly good performing loans I’'m told. I don’t know
what the details are because I'm not familiar with the individual
loans.

The Cmamrman. Can you tell us which office on the Hill made
the call?
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Mr. LeMaistre. Sir?

The Caamrman. What office on the Hill? What Senator?

Mr. LeMaistre. The office was on the House side. It was not an
Alabama office.

The Cramrman. It was not Alabama. Who was it?

Mr. LEMaistre. Beg pardon ?

The CrAlRMAN. Who was it ?

Mr. LEMatstre. Well, it was a person in an office of a Pennsylvania
Congressman,

The Crairman. What Pennsylvania Congressman ?

Mr. LeMaistre. William Moorhead, but he did not make the call.
It just came from his office.

The Cuairman. It came from his office. Why didn’t the FDIC
move more vigorously as soon as it picked up indications of impro-
prieties? Why didn’t you open up an investigation after the news-
paper reports—I mean a substantial investigation ?

Mr. LeMaistre. Why didn’t we open an investigation?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. LeMatstre. I’'m not aware that there was a basis on which to
open an investigation. I would say that the examiners in examining
those banks were interested in the safety and soundness of the institu-
tion and as a concomitant part of that examination they looked for
preferential treatment of any individual who might influence the
State deposits. In this particular case they were alerted to look for
this. What they found were some loans which subsequently have been
classified. Some loans at that time were collateralized.

The Cmamrman. What kind of investigation did you open last
Friday?

Mr. LeMaistre. 1 don’t know. I don’t know what investigation you
have in mind.

The CuaarmMaN. When you find out will you let us know?

Mr. LeMaistre. I'll be glad to.

The CuairmaN. We were told by the Alabama people that you
finally opened an investigation last Friday and they thought it should
have been opened long before that.

Mr. LEMaistre. I have no information that we opened any kind of
investigation after the prosecution was announced.

The CHAIRMAN. The reason I raise that point is I question whether
the Allen case is an isolated instance. Since State and local govern-
ments have over $70 billion of their funds placed in commercial
banks, other State and local government officials could well be in a
position to misuse their control over the placement of those govern-
ment funds to get preferential bank credit for themselves. It’s been
an area of abuse for a long, long time.

‘What steps have the Federal bank regulatory agencies taken to
check whether State and local government officials have obtained
preferential access to bank credit?

Mr. LeMatstre. What steps can they take to find out if that exists?

The Cuarman, Yes, sir.

Mr. LeMaistre. By having the field examiner who examines the
bank look at the loans in the bank which are made to individuals who
hold those positions. In this particular case, a number of the loans
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that were involved were below the level of the samples that were
being taken so they went back and picked those loans out. But the
existence of these loans does not in any way endanger the banking sys-
tem of Alabama.

The CuarMAN. TIs that in the examiner’s manual, to check all pub-
lic deposits to see if there’s preferential loans to the people who make
deposits? Is this a specification in the examiner’s manual that the
examiner is required to check public deposits to see if there’s a loan
made to the person who’s authorized such as Mrs. Allen or her
family ¢

Mr. LeEMarstre. Mr. Chairman, we do not, as I recall it, have a
specific reference in the manual to checking all public deposits to see
if there are preferential bank lcans to the persons who control such
deposits. However, several portions in the manual should alert the
examiners in general terms to such risks along with other possible
abusive insider transactions. I shall be glad to supply a copy of these
portions to the committee. In addition, since the special survey that
you requested was made last fall, we have sent out a special instruc-
tion that the examiner shall be aware of the possibility of such abuse.
Again, let me point out that——

ExCERPTS FROM SECTION H—LOANS—IN FDIC MANUAL OF
EXAMINATION POLICIES

II. BASIC SOURCES IN CAUSES OF LOAN PROBLEMS

A. Poor selection of risks

5. Loans made because of other benefits, such as the control of large deposit
balances and not based upon sound worth or collateral.

10. An abnormal amount of loans involving out-of-territory borrowers (exclud-
ing large banks properly staffed to handle such loans).

VI. LOAN APPRAISAL PROCESS

9. Verification of Loan Proceceds.—Verification of loan proceeds is one of the
most valuable and effective loan examining techniques available to the Examiner
and is often one of the most ignored. This verification process is basically simple
and can disclose fraudulent or fictitious notes, misapplication of funds, loans
made for the benefit of or accommodation of parties other than the borrower of
record or utilization of loans for purposes other than those reflected in the bank’s
files. The Examiner should verify the disbursement of a selected group of large
or unusual loans, particularly those subject to classification or criticism and
those granted under circumstances which appear illogical or incongruous . ..

The scope and depth involved in the use of this loan examination technique
will vary and will be dictated by the apparent need therefor, as determined by
the Examiner-in-charge. Verification of loan proceeds should be quite extensive
in borderline or problem bank situations, in those cases where there is reason to
question the validity or integrity of the information obtained from the bank’s
files or from discussions with loan officers, or if there is any evidence of self-
dealing. Large “out-of-territory” loans are particularly appropriate subjects for
close scrutiny along these lines.

The CralrMAN, Why not put it in the examiner’s manual so it’s
done as a regular practice?

Mr. LeMaistre. Well, T have no objection to putting it in the
examiner’s manual, but I believe it is covered already in general
terms. If the examiner does it, I don’t care where he gets the
information.
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The CrairmaN. Do Federal bank examiners check as a matter of
regular practice to determine when public deposits are made loans
are made to the persons responsible or to their interests?

Mr. LEMarsTre. Yes, sir. It’s not at all uncommon to make such
a report. As a matter of fact, in Oklahoma a number of years ago
we reported some that looked like abuses to the Justice Depart-
ment. The prosecution was carried out and the man was acquitted.
So it’s not always——

The CrarMaN. Well, I commend you on making the report and
whether they were acquitted or not; I think you acted properly un-
der these circumstances.

Mr. LeMatstre. I think it’s our duty to report what appears to
be a violation of the law to the Justice Department and we try to do
that. We have written hundreds of letters.

The Caarman. What would you think of a policy to simply flatly
prohibit loans to people who are in this position or their immediate
interests? I realize that loans from the particular institution where
the deposits are made—it doesn’t mean they can’t get loans any other
place, but if, for example, they place loans with a particular bank,
then that bank wouldn’t be able to make a loan to them. Why
wouldn’t that be a good policy ?

Mr. LeEMarstre. I hold no brief with the practices that seem to
have been carried out in Alabama, but I'm just wondering if these
particular persons were involved in some business enterprise and
wanted to borrow money where could they go? Every bank in Ala-
bama has State deposits and if they are not to be allowed to borrow
money from a bank that has a State deposit, then they are shut out
of the banking system.

The CrairMaN. I’'m not going to cry too much about that. After
all, these people are supposed to be full-time public employees.
There’s no reason why they should be on the cuff with the people.

Mr. LeMaistre. I’'m not going to cry about it either because I
don’t think it’s a great problem frankly. I think this is an aberra-
tion that’s appeared in my memory twice, once in Oklahoma and
once here.

The CHairman. Well, it’s been exposed twice. You’re very opti-
mistic.

Mr. Heimann, do you have any observations on this or do you
have a similar response ?

Mr. Heimann. Well, T would say, to start with, Mr. Chairman,
that the special survey has certainly brought people’s attention and
raised their level of consciousness, to the possible problem of loans
to office holders at a preferential rate. I think that was one of the
services done by the survey. If this were an area that was not too
carefully looked at in the past—and I have no reason to believe
that’s correct—I think it’s quite fair to say it is receiving that at-
tention today in the various regulatory agencies.

It’s certainly not a proper practice. We consider it an abusive
practice, and the examiners are well aware of that fact.

The Cramrman. Let me ask you about your general position which
as I understand it is the banking system is in pretty good shape. It
has recovered as the economy has recovered. This chart doesn’t sug-
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gest that quite that clearly. It suggests that problem bank assets are
about the same as they were before the recovery and haven’t im-
proved very much. The number of problem banks improved slightly
in 1976 but it’s been about the same through 1977. So that your as-
sessment seems to be, if anything, a little optimistic based on these
facts, more optimistic than the facts seem to warrant.

Mr. Hermann. Well, those are the FDIC numbers.

The Cmamrman. We're talking about the whole banking system.
This is for all the banks in the country. Are their numbers inaccurate ?

Mr. Hermanw. No. I think ours are even worse.

The CratRMAN. Well, then, how do you justify your conclusion ?

Mr. Hermann. Well, I'd like to address that if I may.

There are three different levels I think to the discussion of these
statistics in terms of assets and numbers of institutions. No. 1, once
a bank is on the most serious or critical list, it takes time for it to
improve itself due to the nature, the depth, of the problem that may
have occurred to put it on that problem list. It does take a long
time to work out a bad loan.

Second, I think it’s fair to say that once a bank is on the most
serious or critical list, the supervisors, and I think rightfully so,
want to make perfectly sure that, if a bank gets off that list, its im-
provement justify its upgrading from the worst category to the
second or third category. So there is a tendency on the part of our
agency, and I think properly so, to delay the removal from the list
until we are perfectly convinced that removal is justified. Even
though the numbers may not look good, we don’t want to be pre-
gipitous in terms of just removing it so that the numbers look

etter.

Third, the Comptroller’s Office views special supervision in much
the same way that the health industry is beginning to view health
maintenance operations. Regulators have been criticized by this Con-
gress for not spotting problems early enough and then taking reme-
dial action to attempt to solve those problems if indeed they are re-
solvable. Since the development of the national bank surveillance
system, if we spot an area that causes us concern—not that it is a
terminal or even a critical or even a serious problem—we want that
bank under special surveillance. Therefore, the number of institu-
tions under special surveillance in the Comptroller’s Office has in-
creased during this period.

The CuamrmaN. You changed the category then?

Mr. Hermanw. Rather than changing the category we have brought
a depth of evaluation as to those banks which we should be watch-
ing closely.

The Cuarrman. These figures are not comparable. I should say,
your figures are not comparable.

Mr. Hemmanw. Our figures, as you note, are broader because we
have the NBSS system. Our categorizations are somewhat different,
although this is being resolved. .

The CratrmMaN. So the fact that there are more problem banks in
1977 than in 1976, sharply more for national banks I'm not talking
about this chart; I'm talking about another chart I have here—indi-
cates that you have included as problem banks, banks which previously
might not have been included.
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Mr. Hermann. That is correct. To put it another way, I would
not categorize them all as problem banks. I would say they are
banks under special surveillance for one of a number of reasons.

The CraRMAN. Special supervisory attention %

Mr. Hermann. Yes. It’s the name that we use.

The CHAIRMAN. You say on page 5, “We believe there may be a
substantial shortfall in bank capital in the early 1980’s if asset
growth patterns are maintained at historic levels.”

In view of the fact that many of us think there is a substantial
shortfall in capital, this would seem to be quite a warning because
if the shortfall is much greater than it is now it seems to me we’re
in some serious difficulties.

Would you spell out what the effect of such a shortfall, if it de-
velops—and you indicate that it may or may not—if it does de-
velop—would be for the economy %

Mr. Hemmann. Certainly. I would like to just comment on the
concept of shortfalls. Because of our concern, we have cranked into
our national bank surveillance system a 2-year capital projection
for each individual institution. We make the projections based on a
5-year and 1-year trend of growth rates, present it to the bank, and
say, “If you’re growing at this rate, how do you expect to finance
that growth?” In other words, our concern is more than an academic
one. We are doing it on a bank-by-bank basis, asking the individual
institution to tell us their plans for raising capital. Their plans and
ability for raising capital, however, may not necessarily jibe because
they depend on external factors.

It seems to me that the end result of a shortfall in capital—assum-
ing nothing changes, the market appetite for equity shares in banks
and bank holding companies does not improve, and the rate of in-
crease in retained earnings continues at the present rate—the end
result is one of two scenarios.

One is that the capital structure of the banking industry becomes
more leveraged and therefore the cushion, or the protection of capital
and surplus, becomes less and therefore less able to withstand an
unforeseen shock. This is clearly undesirable but, nevertheless, one
scenario.

The second scenario—and again I’m assuming no ability to raise
capital—is that the commercial banking industry will, out of prud-
ence and the need for a safe and sound system, have to cut back on
its activities in supplying the capital needs of the nation which
stre!ﬁ:h from the consumer through corporate business, large and
small.

The CuarMAN. Then what follows from that is there will be less
capital; the supply would be less, given the present demand or the
projected increase in demand; interest rates would just be higher;
the cost would be greater and the effect would be what it usually is
when interest rates are high or rising—perverse on the economy. It
would slow down growth.

Mr. HeiManw. Yes.

The Cuamrman. Many businesses, particularly small businesses,
marginal businesses, wouldn’t be able to get the capital they need.

Mr. Hermax~. Small businesses, housing, the residual sectors
which are normally affected in periods like this. Our concentration
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has been on techniques and methodology by which bank capital can
be increased.

For example, for many years now, the Comptroller’s Office has
permitted subordinated debentures to be counted as part of capital
ratio. We are restudying that entire area of activity in terms of the
quality of those debentures—such issues as maturity, what portions
should be counted in equity capital, and the like.

Second there are now some special problems national banks face
in connection with increasing their capital. One area which involves
a perfectly legitimate financial transaction is the issuance of pre-
ferred shares. As you know, under the National Bank Act, a na-
tional bank is forbidden to issue preferred stock with cumulative
dividends in excess of 6 percent per annum. Now clearly, this should
be changed to permit banks another capital-raising technique which
has in this case been closed off to them by an antiquated statute.

The CramrMAN. I think that makes sense. And you do mention a
number of steps to cure the capital shortfall, but you include ap-
pearing to favor elimination of the differential between commercial
banks and thrifts. I find it difficult to see how that will cure the
capital problem without sending home mortgage rates through the
roof. It would seem to me you would really get a disintermediation
out of the thrifts if you do that, out of housing availability.

& Isn’lt tehe best solution to require banks to go to the capital market
irectly ?

Mr. Heimann. The banks can only raise capital effectively by
going to the capital market directly. I agree with that. But, Senator,
if T may, I'd like to comment on the in-between part of your com-
ment.

Our financial institutions were developed over a very long period
of time with a high degree of specialization to meet certain needs.
This was a plan—perhaps it happened, rather than being planned—
but nevertheless, we created specialized institutions that serviced
specialized needs. It was a system that worked extraordinarily well
for a long period of time. The thrift industry serviced one function
and the commercial banks had a different function. More recently,
the credit unions themselves have entered into this area of activity,
providing yet another set of services.

But since the credit crunch of 1965-66, or you may take it back
to 1959—but mainly 1965 to 1966—dramatic changes have taken
place in the deposit-taking institutions of the Nation. I use the word
deposit-taking because a commercial bank is a deposit-taker and a
thrift institution is a deposit-taker and so is a credit union. To put
it another way, we have had increasing rates of inflation and perhaps
almost more important, or as a result of increasing rates of infla-
tion, we have had rapidly changing rates of interest available
through money market instruments as well as through the depository
institutions themselves.

This development occurred at more or less the same time when the
Nation, the Congress—and properly so—spent vast amounts educat-
ing our citizens. One of the things that our citizens learned in this
process of increased education was a high degree of understanding
as to what their own rights were and what was available to them.
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They understood that you could go shopping for a rate of interest,
if you will, without losing protection and do better for yourself and
for your family by understanding the various instruments that were
available to you for investment of your deposits.

What’s happened is that historical competition—thrifts competing
with thrifts and commercial banks competing with commercial
banks—even our regulatory structure was designed to meet that then
and very real competition—no longer exists for the most part in the
marketplace. The competition today is bank to bank to thrift in-
stitution to credit union. :

The CrarMAN. You're suggesting a real consolidation of the bank
regulatory agencies in which you have a financial regulation over-
all so you have the same regulator regulating the commercial banks,
the savings and loans, the credit unions, the mutuals and so forth,
so you have the whole show under one tent, and then you would
have uniformity and you would have equity and you would have a
more rational system, would you not? Is that what you’re suggesting ¢

Mr. Hermany. Mr. Chairman, I’m suggesting that the real—

The CuAIRMAN. Supposing we put that under the Comptroller.

Mr. Heimann. I don’t think that would be a good idea, Mr. Chair-
man. Unlike the Chairman of the Federal Reserve who said he
thought it was all fine if it was in the orange box—and I think that
was the box at the Federal Reserve—I don’t think that this whole
question that we are raising—and it concerns me greatly—has faced
the realistic problem of the marketplace, of what’s really happened.
The solutions shouldn’t be designed to fit an existing structure
necessarily.

What I'm really suggesting, sir, is that all of these factors have to
be taken into consideration when we face the problems of the commer-
cial banks. The commercial banks’ inability to compete effectively in
certain markets has the end result of reducing their profit margin,
their retained earnings, and their ability to raise capital in the mar-
ketplace. It doesn’t work in our financial society to separate them out
and attempt to address the problems as if those other institutions were
not there competing effectively. I do think it’s all part of an overall
view of the problem which can only be solved on an overall basis.

The CHAIRMAN, Well, I think you have made my point very well.

Chairman LeMaistre, what followup have regulators done? Have
any violations or potential violations been uncovered by the special
survey you made for us on bank stock loans, insider loans, overdrafts?
You made that at our request and it was quite an elaborate and ex-
pensive survey. Have you had a chance to follow up on that, you and
the other regulators?

Mr. LEMaisTtre. We have sent to the regional offices the information
which was developed in that survey as to where there were evidences
of possible abuse; and we have asked the examiners on their next
examination to check those matters out and report on them. I haven’t
actually seen any report from any examination, yet. In our letter to
the Regional Directors, we identified nine possible abusive lending
practices. To provide a timely followup of the “worst cases,” we
asked that by June 1, 1978, examiners conduct inquiries of those banks
identified as having five of the nine. We expect to have a summary
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of these inquiries by July 1. I shall be glad to supply the committee
a copy of the summary together with our letter and enclosures at
that time.

The CaaRMAN. When will you have a report available?

Mr. LeMarstre. It will be when the next examination of the par-
ticular bank occurs, for most banks. Reports on the “worst cases”
should start coming in within the next couple of weeks.

The CrAIRMAN. When would you expect to have a substantial num-
ber of them available?

Mr. LeMaistre. We wouldn’t send out a special examiner for that,
but it would be during this year.

The CrarmaN. Will you keep us posted, say, 3 or 4 months from
now ?

Mr. LeEMarstre. Particularly if we find any abuses.

The CHAIRMAN. I’'m sure there will be some abuses and you might
keep us posted on what’s being done. Would you do that?

Mr. LEMAIsTRE. Yes, sir.

The CraIRMAN. Also, Chairman LeMaistre, on page 8 of your state-
ment you said the capital ratio for all banks remain below the pre-
recession level of 1972 with a notable exception being those banks
'lzmder $100 million in assets which showed capital ratios higher than

2.
Now I agree with your statement on page 9 that the capital decline
may reflect the deterioration in the soundness of the banking system,
particularly among the largest banks. There’s some explanations for
this difference. One is the biggest banks have expanded fastest, es-
pecially overseas and, two, net interest rate margins for the bigger
banks are much smaller than the $100 million banks, indicating they
may be more competitive.

What’s your comment on that, the fact of this difference?

Mr. LEMaistre. I think there’s probably only one explanation for
it, that the bigger banks are involved in a field of activity in which
the return is narrower. It is less. They don’t have relatively as much
net profit to turn into capital as smaller banks have. Neither one of
them is yet able to add enough capital from that source, but I think
the banks—particularly those which are not reflected over there, the
ones between $100 and $500 million, have a better chance of doing
that than the great big bank., The small one probably will take care
of itself better.

Mr. HetmanN. May I answer that, because I think it’s a terribly
important point ¢

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. HErmaNN. A smaller institution, we generally call them com-
munity banks, tend to be in many instances in less competitive mar-
kets than the large multinationals. In a unit banking State where
there are no holding companies, as the State of Oklahoma, profit mar-
gins of the commercial banks are just twice the profit margins of the
banks in the State of California. The only identifiable factor that
seems clear, since there are good bankers in both States who know
their business, is the function of competition in those various areas.

The CuarrMaN. Mr. Heimann, on page 13 you indicate that your
office policy generally requires that formal administrative action be
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taken against the lowest rated problem banks under the Financial
Institutions Supervisory Act.

Now that appears to be an excellent policy. Have the other agencies
adopted a uniform enforcement policy to go along with their uniform
rating system? Do you know?

Mr. HEmmaNN. I’'m not sure. I don’t know the answer to that ques-
tion, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LeEMaistre. I don’t think we have. We have just started the
implementation of this uniform method of rating the banks and as it
works out, going down the scale, I assume something like that will
come up.

The CratrmAN. Does the FDIC also take formal administrative ac-
tion against the lowest rated banks as a matter of requirement ?

Mr. LeEMaistre. I don’t think we do as a matter of course.

The CaaARMAN. Why wouldn’t that be a good policy ¢

Mr. LeMaistre. It depends on what was the cause for it being
ranked low. If it’s something that couldn’t be corrected by an admin-
istrative action, there would be no need to bring it; but we would cer-
tainly use our supervisory powers in that respect and are increasing
the use of it.

The Cuarman. Well, you say there might be a situation in which
you could correct the difficulty without a formal administrative
action?

Mr. LeEMai1strE. I think there could be.

The Cuarman. Such as? We're talking about the lowest rated
problem banks,

Mr. LeMaistre. Well, if a bank were totally deficient in capital
for the reason of a sudden unexplained, or one you could explain for
that matter—but unexpected loss, perhaps it could be corrected sim-
ply by taking advantage of their next application for a branch—so,
OK, you get the branch if you put in $5 million in capital—and that
works sometimes.

The CuairmaN. What do you think of that, Mr. Heimann ¢

Mr. HeimanN., Well, we do that.

The.ZCHAIRMAN. That’s what you do with a formal administrative
action ?

Mr. HermanN. No. Our process is somewhat different. We have es-
tablished as a matter of course that, in our lowest rated banks, there
should be an action which is formalized. That could be the cease and
desist, though not necessarily. It could be a formal agreement with
the board or it could be a memo of understanding between the Office
and the board of directors as to certain actions that we would take.

We have felt as a matter of basic policy that there should be some
formalized action for any of these institutions that come into these
categories, but there are different formalized actions depending on
the circumstances.

Second, the chairman has just used an example of another course of
action. Last year, 1977, the Comptroller’s Office turned down or held
up 68 branch applications from various banks because of capital
requirements. In other words, the branches were not granted or would
only be granted pursuant to the condition that institution raise more
capital. It’s another tool the regulator can use to help get the institu-
tion to do what the regulator thinks it ought to do.
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The CaHamrMaN. Would a policy of making a cease and desist order
public enhance its enforceability and usefulness?

Mr. Hemmann. Well, I think there’s some disagreement amongst
the regulators on that. I'll tell you what my own personal feeling 1s.
I happen to be a full disclosure addict, as long as we’re willing to
accept the end result of full disclosure.

My problem, Mr. Chairman, is that making a cease and desist or-
der public, depending on the cease and desist order, clearly indicates
there are problems in the institution of some magnitude or formal or
meaningful enforcement action would not have been taken. It might
lead people who deal with that institution to say, “Well, here’s a
cease and desist order. There’s plenty of competition around. It’s not
very smart, not very prudent, of me to keep my money in that bank,
whatever the reasons for the order are.” Obviously, nobody would
ever receive any credit for having kept money in a bank under a
cease and desist order. He could be severely criticized for having done
that if the bank then folds and that individual would suffer some
loss. If he’s in a fiduciary capacity, Lord only knows how he would
justify having kept the funds in that institution in terms of the
beneficiaries’ loss. I think that if we get through the thicket in this
country of understanding that we don’t have bank failure——

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just interrupt to say that I'm not sure the
record shows that. The Bankers Trust, for example, disclosed a cease-
and-desist order from the SEC and it didn’t have any effect on their
deposits—didn’t seem to have any effect.

Mr. HErmanN. Well, with all due respect to the SEC, that’s looked
at as a securities violation. A cease-and-desist order from the FDIC
or the Comptroller’s Office usually speaks to safety and soundness.

The CrHAIRMAN. It was a Federal Reserve cease and desist order I
understand. The SEC required it to be disclosed.

Mr. HErman~. That must have been after the fact. That had to do
with securities. I don’t know the exact case—I’m sorry I don’t, Mr.
Chairman. However, if it had to do with a bank in upper New York
State, I do think I recall the circumstances if that’s the one.

The CrarmaN. Let me just interrupt. Is Mr. Ryan of the Federal
Reserve here?

Mr. Ryan. Yes.

The Cuarrman. Is this what happened in this case with Bankers
Trust on the basis of your knowledge ?

Mr. Ryan. I don’t believe it was Bankers Trust, Mr. Chairman. I
think it was Marine Midland and it involved a violation of the law
and the disclosure was made by Marine Midland under their interpre-
tation of the securities laws. It was not made by the Federal Reserve.

The Cuairman. I see. But it was a violation of the securities law?

Mr. Ryan. It was a violation of banking law.

The Caarrman. Of the banking law?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hemmanw. May I ask what year it was?

Mr. Ryan. Two years ago. I believe it was 1976.

Mr. HermaxN. In a way, that may prove a point.

The Cramman. Did it have an adverse effect in any way on Marine
Midland ?
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Mr. Hermann. I was superintendent of banks in the State of New
York in 1975 and 1976. As you know, at that time it was much rum-
ored in the press that Marine Midland was a terribly troubled insti-
tution. During that period the CD rates of Marine Midland were in
excess of other CD rates in the city of the major banks of comparable
institutions.

The problem was solved at Marine when they merged all of the
banks, the upper and down State banks, which clearly and dra-
matically improved the capital position of the entire holding com-
pany. The impression that Marine was a terribly troubled institution
no longer applies. It was resolved by the merger of all the institu-
tions, if in fact it did apply.

The Cmamrman. Of course, as Adali Stevenson, Sr., used to say,
there’s no gain without pain, and one of the pains of the disclosure
of the cease and desist is it could have an adverse effect on the bank,
but that’s precisely the kind of thing that would make the bank be-
(lilave in a way in which they wouldn’t have to suffer a cease and

esist.

Mr. HermanN., Mr. Chairman, I would agree if we became more
tolerant then of banks which were dissolved without pain or penalty
to the innocent, the customer of the bank, the business person who
deals with the bank. Clearly that kind of action would lead logically
to more banking houses disappearing (we call them failures, but
perhaps just dissolving them might be correct) or merging them
out. We can’t have a procompetitive financial society, including the
banking industry, and full public disclosure of transgression without
having more institutions being dissolved because of the problems that
they have made for themselves or their inability, their failure to
meet the competitive standards of their contemporaries in the society.

The CuamrMan. Mr. Heimann, there’s still a strong, upward trend
in the future? Will the banks stop moving ahead, expanding their
that affects the difficulty with REITs. What do you expect to happen
in the future? Will the banks top moving ahead, expanding their
REIT operations? Will they be readily able to dispose of the real
gstlzlzli;e chey have withinthe 5 years applicable to the national banks?

anks?

Mr. Heimann. It’s quite a vexing problem. It depends on the
quality of the real estate. Of course, we are starting from the basis
that if the REIT got in trouble, the quality of the assets in that
REIT could not have been first rate. Therefore, disposing of those
assets within a relatively short period of time, 5 years, might prove
to be very difficult for some of those institutions without taking a
substantial loss.

Now the reality is that this occurs in certain sections of the
country and applies to certain kinds of real estate. It does not apply
across the board, but it does particularly in the area where the ori-
ginal judgments were third rate in terms of the quality of the
investment.

The Cuairman. Is the 5-year period being strictly enforced by
your office ?

Mr. Hemmaxw. It has been generally strictly enforced by the Office,
but it is causing some enormous problems to individual institutions
which we don’t think are fair. You might say, well, they made the
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investment in the first place and they shouldn’t have made it. But
given some modestly more time for the market in those areas to im-
prove, losses that they would have to take on the particular piece of
property may be reduced.

We feel, however—and you know in our housekeeping bill—

The CHAIRMAN. You made the recommendation to extend it to 10
years. That’s very controversial. That’s why I asked the question. I
wanted to make a record on it.

Mr. HermanN. We made the recommendation that it be extended
up to 10 years at the discretion of the Comptroller’s Office since we
would then have to be convinced by the bank that they really had
tried to sell it and that the market was not receptive to that sale—
a good faith effort in disposing of it at a realistic value. There are
others who are seeking to amend that to make it an arbitrary 10
years. Qur proposal is a bit more conservative.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Heimann, Governor Coldwell has noted with
concern that some U.S. banks have a rather sizable exposure in in-
dividual countries relative to their capital in reserve. Chairman Le-
Maistre cited the importance of country exposure limits for banks
and diversifying exposure across countries. I assume you agree that
it is important for banks to avoid excessive loan concentrations in
single countries. Why does your proposed ruling on foreign public
sector borrowing not limit such concentrations? Your ruling would
set no limit on overall country exposure. A national bank could have
200 percent of its capital exposed in a foreign country as long as
there were 20 different borrowers. How would you justify that?

Mr. Hetman~. Mr. Chairman, I think I have to answer that ques-
tion in two pieces. It starts out with tiny steps for tiny tots. We have
a law, 12 U.S.C. 84, which was written during the time of the then
Secretary Chase in 18683. I suspect it was a far cry from his imagina-
tion that a single person under the law could ever be a soverei
nation. We hac% been net importers of capital and continued to gfr):
so for many years thereafter.

The Comptroller’s Office, in an attempt to adjust to realities of
the marketplace, has for a period of years been working with a con-
cept of means and purpose in terms of what the 10 percent should
apply to, assuming there is no basic statutory change in the National
Bank Act.

I felt when I came to office that this had to be sorted out, first,
simply because it was not being applied equally or fairly through-
out the regions of the country. Therefore, it impacted different banks
differently, and borrowers did not understand the ground rules that
applied under the national banking system. However, once having
said that, I agree that the concept of concentration, leaving aside the
peculiar quirks in the law with which we are dealing in this respect,
is terribly important.

About 2 weeks ago I gave an address to the Bankers Association
of Foreign Trade, and the thrust of those remarks—and I'd be de-
li.,tél_lted to submit them to you, Mr. Chairman—was that the over-
riding——

The CaarmaN. T hope you will.

Mr. Heimann. I shall, sir (see p. 355). The overriding concern for
prudent bank lending is diversification of concentration. Assuming
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that each single borrower in any given area is creditworthy, what
are the reasonable limits of concentration in order to protect an in-
stitution against the unknown facts that develop in the future, recog-
nizing that regulators’, bankers’, and everybody else’s crystal balls
are rather cloudy?

The CramrmManN. How many banks have more than 100 percent
of their capital exposed in individual foreign countries? Do you have
any notion ?

Mr. HexmanN. No; I don’t Mr. Chairman. I just don’t know that.

The CrarMAaN. Would you give us an estimate for the record? If
10 percent is a reasonable limit on exposure to a single borrower,
wouldn’t a limit to an individual country of, say, 50 percent of
capital in reserve be reasonable ?

[ The information follows:]

As of June 30, 1977, there were eight U.8. commercial banks with total ex-
posure in individual countries of more than 100 percent of their capital.

Mr. HexmanN. We are examining this problem. Frankly, what I
intend to do is, from studies that we have underway right now, to
come out with parameters of what we consider to be reasonable or
tolerable levels of concentration versus intolerable levels of concen-
tration. We’re doing that right now, but I have not come to any con-
clusion on that subject, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. One more question. You cited the importance of
regular onsite examinations abroad of the foreign offices of U.S.
banks. I agree that such examinations are very important. Some of
the big banks are getting more and more of their operations in for-
eign countries. Unfortunately, not all countries permit U.S. authori-
ties to examine U.S. bank offices abroad.

Will you provide for the record a complete list of countries where
U.S. banks have offices but in which you are unable to conduct on-
site examinations?

Mr. HermaNN. Yes, we certainly shall, Mr. Chairman.

[The information follows:]

The following countries do not permit onsite examinations of offices of U.S.
banks Bahamas.

Cayman Islands.
Lebanon.
Luxembourg.
Singapore.
Switzerland.

The CHARMAN. What is being done to obtain the U.S. examina-
tion of bank offices in these countries?

Mr. Heimann. Two things. First of all, we do not permit a na-
tional bank to open a branch in a country that does not permit our
examiners to examine without an understanding from the bank it-
self that we will review the records of that branch in the home office.
In other words, they have the records from their own branch, and we
review them at the home office, not onsite, because we are not per-
mitted by the sovereign law of that nation.

Second, Mr. Chairman, I think it’s been apparent from my con-
cern with the international area and exposure that this is of consider-
able importance to our office. As you are probably aware, the banking
supervisors of the G-10 nations, plus Switzerland, have for years met
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and discussed these kinds of problems. The Comptroller’s Office was
never a member of that committee, the United States being repre-
sented by the Federal Reserve.

After discussing this with members of the Board of the Federal
Reserve and the chairman of the committee itself, we have now be-
come official members of what is called the Cooke committee. The rea-
son that I'm concerned about participating is to learn more and deal
closely with foreign bank supervisors to understand our mutual prob-
lems. This will help us to get through some of the thickets that you
have been hinting at by your question, and which are very real. Our
presence and participation in the Cooke committee will add another
important. dimension to our international activities in terms of re-
viewing and examining the quality of foreign activities of U.S. banks.

The CuamRMAN. I do have one more question. I’m not sure that con-
gratulations are in order on the adoption of a uniform interagency
system. for rating of the condition of banks because I think the lowest
common denominator has prevailed again. The uniform rating system
contains no benchmark for measuring capital adequacy. At the very
least, a benchmark is a clear number to shoot for, whether it’s 6 or 8
or 10 or whatever it is.

In its place, the uniform system compares a bank’s ratio to its
peer group banks. The peer group reference seems to me to be too
subjective. Certainly, if all banks are undercapitalized and they seem
to be far less than the 8-percent benchmark, if they are all under-
ca%)itah'zed, a particular bank could be considered adequately capi-
talized because it was no more undercapitalized than the other banks.
That seems to me to be a good case of double think.

Mr. Heimann, The problem might be even worse than that, Mr.
Chairman. Those numbers don’t show the effect of the holding com-
panies. I mention that simply because this problem of capital ade-
quacy is one that I honestly can say that we are struggling with but
haven’t resolved. I can’t speak for the other regulators, but it’s a
constant dialog of what is it, what should it be, how do you measure
it, and I think—— .

The CHamrMAN. You just threw out a little note there that piques
my curiosity. You say this doesn’t allow for the effect of the holding
companies. Now, would that result in an even lower capital ratio and,
if so, how?

Mr. Hermany. Well, the holding company, as you know, will bor-
row money in the marketplace. Let’s assume it has debt capital, which
has been the normal form in recent years—again, equity being diffi-
cult to raise for a bank or a bank holding company—then down-
streams some portion of that borrowed debt to the bank as equity. As
a hypothetical, “XYZ” holding company borrows $100 million in debt
from the marketplace, 25-year debentures, let’s say—I'm just making
up the numbers—and it takes $50 million of that and places it as
equity capital in the “XYZ” bank. Now, for the bank it is equity
capital, but the bank is also 100 percent owned by the “XYZ” hold-
ing company.

So if you calculate or-attempt to calculate the holding company’s
downstreaming of debt to equity in banks and take that out—in
other words, say that’s not really equity, (then you have to go
through the terms of the debenture and you make an evaluative
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judgment) obviously, that would reduce some of the equity position
of some of the national banks.

Obviously, we are sufficiently concerned to be going through all
these kinds of calculations in an attempt to understand equity posi-
tions and what they mean. It also is a problem, as you know, of a
somewhat bifurcated regulatory position with respect to holding com-
panies and banks, be they State or national chartered. The holding
companies are under the aegis and supervision of the Federal Re-
serve, not the FDIC, if the majority of assets belong to state non-
member banks, or the Comptroller if the majority of assets belong to
national banks, and we, of course—both the chairman and I have
testified with respect to that on numerous occasions.

The CrairMAN. You see, the problem, though, is that using the
peer group system for uniform rating method, as I indicated—your
response then is that you’re not satisfied with that either and you
would acknowledge that does give you a system which doesn’t really
give you a capital adequacy understanding for the particular bank?

Mr. Hemmann. It is perhaps the best way to begin to get at it, better
than what we seem to have Yw/d up until now.

The CrAIRMAN. Why wouldn’t it be better to have a figure

Mr. HEmmaNN. Because I have never yet been able to find anybody
who could design or divine that.

The CuHAIRMAN. The Fed had one for years. What was wrong with
that? So did the Comptroller, as T understand it.

Mr. HermannN. Well, during that period of time I’m not sure that
all of the standards were met. Some of the things that happened to
the banking industry in those 5 or 10 years happened regardless of
whether there was a figure or not. The proof of the pudding is in
what happened rather than whether or not somebodv had a re.

The CuamMAN. Is this another example of competition in laxity?
If one of the regulators was tough about the figure, the constituency
banks would opt out and go to one that was easier?

Mr. Heimanw, Just the opposite, Mr. Chairman. It would seem to
me the kind of thinking you %eard today from Chairman LeMaistre
and Chairman Miller, and hopefully from myself, was an indication
that the regulators are really attempting, each in his own way——

The CHAIRMAN. Somehow, I don’t get that same flavor.

Mr. HemManN [continuing]. To do a very good job of challenging
the conventional wisdom. My problem is and always has been that
what everybody knows, today’s answer is always to yesterday’s prob-
lem. A key to being a good supervisor, it would seem to me—and I
have heard the chairman speak to this—is to be challenging tomor-
row’s problem or at least attempting to come to grips with it. That
takes a somewhat different point of view.

The Cuamman. Well, T think that’s a good note to end on. You
have identified tomorrow’s problem as a serious capital shortfall
that may be facing us. We don’t seem to have the solutions in meet-
ing it. We have a long way to go to improve our banking system,
but I think this report on the state of the banking system has been
very useful. Thank you very much.

The committee will stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12 :40 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

[Additional material received for the record follows in the
appendix.]
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U.S. COMMERCIAL BANKS: SELECTED DATA SERIES
ILLUSTRATING THE FINANCIAL CONDITION OF THE INDUSTRY

The series of graphs contained in this collected set depict recent
trends in selected financial aspects of the commercial banking industry
in the United States. Data used for constructing the graphs was obtained
from special reports requested by the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs from the Board of Governmors of the Federal Reserve
System, the Comptroller of the Currency and the Federal Deposit Insurance
Corporation. Each agency reported data for banks for which it has primary
supervisory authority.

Where possible, the graphs contain information for a series of years.
In a number of cases, data is presented for selected bank size groups.
An effort has been made to use the same format in portraying data from each
agency. To the extent that information supplied in the various agency
reports has permitted, the same time period and frequency of observations
has been used in portraying data series for national banks, State

member banks and insured nonmember banks.
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U.S. COMMERCIAL BANKS: SELECTED DATA SERIES
ILLUSTRATING THE FINANCIAL CONDITION OF THE BANKING SYSTEM

Figure

Figures Number
Problem Banks
FDIC Problem Bank Summary, Total Assets, Total Deposits and
Number of Insured Problem Banks, 1975-1977 1
National Banks Requiring Special Supervisory Attention,
Number and Total Deposits, 1975-1977 2
State Member Problem Banks (Categories 3 and 4), Number and
Total Deposits, 1972-1977 3
Insured Nonmember Problem Banks, Number and Total Deposits,
1975-1977 4
Bank Failures
All Insured Banks Failed or Absorbed to Avert Failure, Number
and Total Assets, 1973-1977 5
National Banks Failed or Absorbed to Avert Failure, Number and
Total Assets, 1973-1977 6
State Member Banks Failed or Absorbed to Avert Failure, Number
and Total Assets, 1973-1977 7
Insured Nonmember Banks Failed or Absorbed to Avert Failure,
Number and Total Assets, 1973-1977 8
Capitalization
Total Capital as a Percent of Total Assets, National Banks,
Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977 9
Total Capital as a Percent of Total Assets, State Member Banks,
Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977 10
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Total Capital as a Percent of Total Assets, Insured Nonmember
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Total Capital as a Percent of Risk Assets, National Banks,
Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Total Capital as a Percent of Risk Assets, State Member
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Total Capital as a Percent of Risk Assets, Insured Nonmember
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977
Quality of Assets

Classified Assets as a Percent of Gross Capital Funds, National
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Classified Assets as a Percent of Total Capital, State Member
Banks, State Member Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Classified Assets as a Percent of Total Capital, Insured Nonmember

Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Net Loan Losses as a Percent of Average Total Loans, National
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Net Loan Losses as a Percent of Average Total Loans, State
Member Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1976

Net Loan Losses as a Percent of Average Total Loans, Insured
Nonmember Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Real Estate Owned Other than Bank Premises, National Banks,
Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Real Estate Owned Other than Bank Premises, State Member
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Real Estate Owned Other than Bank Premises, Insured Nonmember
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977
Liquidity

Total Loans as a Percent of Total Deposits, National Banks
Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
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Total Loans as a Percent of Total Deposits, State
Member Banks, Selected Size Categories,-1972-1977

Total Loans as a Percent of Total Deposits, Insured
Nonmember Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

30 Day Average Borrowings as a Percent of 30 Day Average

Deposits, National Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

30 Day Average Borrowings as a Percent of 30 Day Average Deposits,

Insured Nonmember Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Total Standby Letters of Credit, Insured Banks, Selected Size

Categories, 1977

Total Standby Letters of Credit, National Banks, Selected
Size Categories, 1973-1977

Total Standby Letters of Credit, State Member Banks,
Selected Size Categories, 1973-1977 .
Income

Net Income as a Percent of Average Equity Capital, National
Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Net Income as a Percent of Average Equity Capital, State
Member Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1976

Net Income as a Percent of Average Equity Capital, Insured
Nonmember Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Net Interest Margin as a Percent of Average Earning Assets,
National Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Net Interest Margin as a Percent of Average Earning Assets,
State Member Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1976

Net Interest Margin as a Percent of Average Earning Assets,
Nonmember Insured Banks, Selected Size Categories, 1972-1977

Other

Extensions of Credit to Directors, Officers, Employees and their

Interests, National Banks, by Deposit Size Categories, 1977
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CRS-1

FDIC PROBLEM BANK SUMMARY, TOTAL ASSETS,
TOTAL DEPOSITS AND NUMBER OF INSURED PROBLEM

BANKS, 1975-1977
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CRS-2

NATIONAL BANKS REQUIRING SPECIAL SUPERVISORY
ATTENTION, NUMBER AND TOTAL DEPOSITS, 1975-1977
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CRS-3

STATE MEMBER PROBLEM BANKS (CATEGORIES 3
AND 4), NUMBER AND TOTAL DEPOSITS, 1972-1977
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CRS4

INSURED NONMEMBER PROBLEM BANKS, NUMBER AND

TOTAL DEPOSITS, 1975-1977
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CRS5

ALL INSURED BANKS FAILED OR ABSORBED TO AVERT

FAILURE, NUMBER AND TOTAL ASSETS, 1973-1977
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CRS-6

NATIONAL BANKS FAILED OR ABSORBED TO AVERT
FAILURE, NUMBER AND TOTAL ASSETS, 1973-1977

Total Assets ($ Billion) Total Assets ($ Billion)
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STATE MEMBER BANKS FAILED OR ABSORBED TO AVERT
FAILURE, NUMBER AND TOTAL ASSETS, 1973-1977
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CRs-8

INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS FAILED OR ABSORBED TO
AVERT FAILURE, NUMBER AND TOTAL ASSETS, 1973-1977
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CRS-9

TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL ASSETS,
NATIONAL BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,

1972-1977
Percent Percent
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CRs-10

TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL ASSETS,
STATE MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,

19721977
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TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL ASSETS,
INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977

Percent Percent
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CRS-12

TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF RISK ASSETS,
NATIONAL BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,
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TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF RISK ASSETS, STATE
MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-14

TOTAL CAPITAL AS A PERCENT OF RISK ASSETS,
INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-15

CLASSIFIED ASSETS AS A PERCENT OF GROSS CAPITAL
FUNDS, NATIONAL BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,

1972-1977
Percent Percent
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CRS-16

CLASSIFIED ASSETS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL CAPITAL,
STATE MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES
1972-1977

Percent Percent
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CRS-17

CLASSIFIED ASSETS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL CAPITAL,

INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-18

NET LOAN LOSSES AS A PERCENT OF AVERAGE TOTAL
LOANS, NATIONAL BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,
1972-1977
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CRS-19

NET LOAN LOSSES AS A PERCENT OF AVERAGE TOTAL
LOANS, STATE MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1976
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CRS-20

NET LOAN LOSSES AS A PERCENT OF AVERAGE TOTAL
LOANS INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-21

REAL ESTATE OWNED OTHER THAN BANK PREMISES,

NATIONAL BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-22

REAL ESTATE OWNED OTHER THAN BANK PREMISES,

STATE MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,
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CRS-23

REAL ESTATE OWNED OTHER THAN BANK PREMISES,
INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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CRS-24

TOTAL LOANS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL DEPOSITS,
NATIONAL BANKS SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,
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TOTAL LOANS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL DEPOSITS,
STATE MEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE CATEGORIES,
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CRS-26

TOTAL LOANS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL DEPOSITS,
INSURED NONMEMBER BANKS, SELECTED SIZE
CATEGORIES, 1972-1977
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